



RUSSIAN
AND
CHINESE
PERSPECTIVES
ON
NON-NUCLEAR
WEAPONS
AND
NUCLEAR RISKS

JAMES M. ACTON, EDITOR

ALEXEY ARBATOV
VLADIMIR DVORKIN
PETR TOPYCHKANOV
TONG ZHAO
LI BIN



ENTANGLEMENT

RUSSIAN
AND
CHINESE
PERSPECTIVES
ON
NON-NUCLEAR
WEAPONS
AND
NUCLEAR RISKS

JAMES M. ACTON, EDITOR ALEXEY ARBATOV VLADIMIR DVORKIN PETR TOPYCHKANOV TONG ZHAO LI BIN

© 2017 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are the authors' own and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: +1 202 483 7600 F: +1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org/pubs.

CONTENTS

ABOUT THE AUTHORS	٧
SUMMARY	1
JAMES M. ACTON	
PREFACE	9
ALEXEY ARBATOV, VLADIMIR DVORKIN, AND PETR TOPYCHKANOV	
ENTANGLEMENT AS A NEW SECURITY THREAT: A RUSSIAN PERSPECTIVE1	1
TONG ZHAO AND LI BIN	
THE UNDERAPPRECIATED RISKS OF ENTANGLEMENT: A CHINESE PERSPECTIVE4	7
JAMES M. ACTON	
A U.S. PERSPECTIVE ON POLICY IMPLICATIONS7	7
CARNEGIE ENDOWMENT FOR INTERNATIONAL PEACE 8	6

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

JAMES M. ACTON is co-director of the Nuclear Policy Program and a senior fellow at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace.

ALEXEY ARBATOV is the head of the Center for International Security at the Primakov National Research Institute of World Economy and International Relations.

MAJOR GENERAL VLADIMIR DVORKIN (retired) is a principal researcher at the Center for International Security at the Primakov National Research Institute of World Economy and International Relations.

PETR TOPYCHKANOV is a fellow at the Carnegie Moscow Center's Nonproliferation Program.

TONG ZHAO is a fellow in Carnegie's Nuclear Policy Program based at the Carnegie—Tsinghua Center for Global Policy.

LI BIN is a senior fellow working jointly in the Nuclear Policy Program and the Asia Program at the Carnegie—Tsinghua Center for Global Policy.

SUMMARY

The entanglement of non-nuclear weapons with nuclear weapons and their enabling capabilities is exacerbating the risk of inadvertent escalation. Yet so far, the debate about the severity of this risk has been almost exclusively limited to American participants. So Carnegie teams from Russia and China set out to examine the issue and answer two questions: How serious are the escalation risks arising from entanglement? And, how do the authors' views compare to those of their countries' strategic communities?

DEFINING ENTANGLEMENT

Entanglement has various dimensions: dual-use delivery systems that can be armed with nuclear and non-nuclear warheads; the commingling of nuclear and non-nuclear forces and their support structures; and non-nuclear threats to nuclear weapons and their associated command, control, communication, and information (C3I) systems. Technological developments are currently increasing the entanglement of non-nuclear weapons with nuclear weapons and their enabling capabilities.

A RUSSIAN PERSPECTIVE FROM ALEXEY ARBATOV, VLADIMIR DVORKIN, AND PETR TOPYCHKANOV

Entanglement, driven by technological and doctrinal developments in both Russia and the United States, is giving rise to the risk that a non-nuclear conflict—even a local one—might escalate rapidly and unintentionally into a global nuclear war. This danger is underestimated by politicians and military experts—including in Russia—because of a deeply rooted belief that escalation would be deliberate and not inadvertent.

RUSSIAN DOCTRINE AND ENTANGLEMENT

The concept of an "air-space war," which is at the center of contemporary Russian strategic thought, is ill-defined. Russian strategists appear to imagine a relatively prolonged conflict in which the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) launches non-nuclear air and missile strikes against Russia. Because of the inevitable limitations in Russia's ability to defend against these attacks, it might have to resort to the limited use of nuclear weapons in order to compel the United States and its allies into backing down. Such a conflict, involving nuclear and non-nuclear operations, defensive and offensive capabilities, and ballistic and aerodynamic weapons, would create a breeding ground for entanglement.

THE IMPLICATIONS OF NON-NUCLEAR STRATEGIC ARMS

An enduring concern among Russia's leadership is the threat of a massive disarming strike using non-nuclear high-precision weapons. In a non-nuclear conflict, U.S. strikes might inadvertently spark concern that such a counterforce attack was under way. For example, because strategic submarines and bombers are kept at the same bases as general-purpose naval vessels and aircraft, strikes designed to target the latter might unintentionally destroy the former.

That said, the effectiveness of an attempted disarming strike by the United States using conventional cruise missiles—and, in the future, hypersonic boost-glide weapons—backed up by missile defenses would be highly questionable. Indeed, Russia is already investing in the capabilities needed to ensure the survivability of its nuclear forces.

While this reality may cast doubt on the validity of the concerns held by Russia's leadership, these concerns may actually be motivated by doubts about whether it is possible to deter a conventional first strike by the threat of a massive nuclear response. In practice, however, Moscow might retaliate early with a limited strategic nuclear strike. Alternatively, it might even preempt the United States with selective strategic nuclear strikes to thwart U.S. naval and air forces that were perceived to be deploying for the purpose of initiating, or actually initiating a massive air-space attack.

The co-location of nuclear and general-purpose forces in the Soviet Union and now in Russia was and is prompted by economic and administrative considerations, not by the strategic goal of trying to deter U.S. non-nuclear strikes against Russian general-purpose forces through the threat of nuclear escalation.

At the moment, Russia's capability to launch non-nuclear strikes against U.S. strategic sites is very limited, though could be enhanced by the acquisition of hypersonic weapons. However, selective strikes against, for example, radars in Britain, Greenland, and Alaska, which provide both warning of a missile attack and support for ballistic missile defense operations, would be feasible but potentially escalatory.

ANTI-SPACE WEAPONS AND ENTANGLEMENT

Both the United States and Russia appear to have significant non-dedicated and potential anti-satellite capabilities. According to Russian thinking, the effectiveness of NATO's superior high-precision long-range non-nuclear weapons depends on space-based enabling systems, creating a vulnerability that Russia, even in a non-nuclear war, could not fail to take advantage of. Russia is also concerned about threats to its own satellites.

Entanglement arises because some of the satellites that might be attacked in a non-nuclear conflict also serve the United States' or Russia's strategic nuclear systems. As a result, their destruction would threaten to immediately escalate a war to the nuclear level, especially since strategic forces would probably be on top alert, even in the case of a local armed conflict.

Communication satellites, some of which are important for the command and control of missile submarines at sea and bombers on patrol, would be possible targets. Attacks on early-warning satellites could be even more dangerous. While these satellites would likely remain unaffected by anti-satellite operations during the course of a non-nuclear war, it is difficult to be certain. In particular, for selective nuclear or conventional strategic strikes to be effective, they would have to penetrate the opponent's missile defenses, which might require neutralizing early-warning satellites first.

The loss of Russian early-warning satellites might be considered as a precursor to a counterforce strike and provoke Moscow to initiate the sequence to launch intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs)—though, under standard procedures, the actual launch would probably await attack confirmation by land-based early-warning radars or the destruction of those radars.

A CHINESE PERSPECTIVE FROM TONG ZHAO AND LI BIN

The risks of inadvertent escalation resulting from entanglement are real and growing. Because of Chinese policy choices, however, they are also somewhat less serious than many foreign experts believe.

CHINESE STRATEGIC THINKING ABOUT ESCALATION

Inadvertent escalation has not been a traditional element of Chinese strategic thinking. Moreover, China has had little direct experience with nuclear crises, which taught the Soviet Union and the United States about this danger.

In recent years, China has been paying more attention to inadvertent escalation—although this process has been hindered by the high degree of compartmentalization within the Chinese system. Most (if not all) Chinese experts have complete faith in China's no-first-use commitment and believe it greatly contributes to avoiding escalation. Many experts share the belief that military technologies, in and of themselves, do not necessarily make escalation more or less likely. Instead these experts emphasize the importance of specific deployment and employment strategies. There is also suspicion among Chinese experts that the U.S. stress on escalation risks is intended to undermine China's legitimate military modernization efforts.

MULTIFUNCTIONALITY AND AMBIGUITY

The multifunctionality of certain weapons and of certain military assets that could be targeted in a conflict could lead to inadvertent escalation. For example, some Chinese experts have argued that, in a conventional war, China should consider destroying American early-warning satellites to ensure the efficacy of Chinese conventional missile strikes against regional targets. The United States might, however, interpret such strikes as a very provocative attempt to deliberately undermine the U.S. capability to intercept Chinese ICBMs launched against the U.S. homeland.

Misinterpretation could also be caused by the deployment or employment of offensive weapons capable of threatening both nuclear and conventional targets. Some underwater unmanned vehicle operations, for example, can simultaneously threaten an enemy's nuclear ballistic missile submarines and its attack submarines. Even if the United States wanted to threaten only China's attack submarines and not its ballistic missile submarines, there would be a real risk that China would nonetheless suspect that its sea-based nuclear deterrent capabilities were in danger.

China did not entangle its nuclear and non-nuclear forces for the purpose of protecting the latter. It is now discovering, however, that such entanglement is potentially useful from this perspective and is correspondingly reluctant to increase its vulnerability by embarking on a process of separation.

DIVERGENT VIEWS ABOUT WEAPON DEPLOYMENT AND EMPLOYMENT

Misunderstanding can result from divergent views about the purpose and implications of deploying particular weapons or the circumstances in which those weapons might be used. The United States, for example, probably overestimates the likelihood of China's using anti-satellite weapons in a conflict, potentially making it prone to overreact to ambiguous indicators that Beijing is considering such use by, for example, launching a preemptive strike against perceived Chinese anti-satellite assets and facilities.

Meanwhile, the United States argues the Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system, which has been deployed to South Korea, is exclusively focused on defending against North Korean missiles. Chinese experts have, however, concluded that it is really directed at China, and have argued that China should be prepared to attack the THAAD system in the event of a U.S.-China military conflict. If Beijing were to launch such a strike, the United States and China would have very different understandings about Chinese intentions. China would believe that the strike was quite understandable and justifiable, and that it should not precipitate a U.S. overreaction. American decisionmakers, by contrast, would likely see the strike as extremely provocative.

ENTANGLEMENT AND RISK-TAKING

The development and deployment of certain non-nuclear technologies could influence a country's attitude toward risk-taking during a crisis and make it more or less likely to escalate. For example, Chinese experts believe—based on the statements of U.S. officials and media reporting—that the U.S. government is exploring the option of using cyber weapons to undermine potential enemies' strategic missiles and nuclear C3I systems during a crisis. For the United States to develop effective cyber capabilities, it needs to conduct constant probing during peacetime to map its enemy's network infrastructure and identify potential vulnerabilities. Such cyber reconnaissance may be occasionally detected and could therefore alert the enemy to the potential threat of cyber attacks against its nuclear deterrent. This heightened awareness of vulnerability could make a state more risk-averse—and prone to escalate—in a crisis.

THICKENING THE FOG OF WAR

The introduction of certain non-nuclear technologies could mitigate or exacerbate the fog of war, thus affecting the risks of inadvertent nuclear escalation. Some Chinese analysts, especially those arguing for the use of anti-satellite weapons in a limited regional war against the United States, tend to view the thickened fog of war that would

result from such strikes as a tactical military advantage for China. Another consequence, however, is that the United States might misinterpret Chinese military moves—such as exercises or the mobilization of missile forces—as preparations for actually using nuclear weapons and, as a result, might initiate preemptive strikes against Chinese nuclear forces or facilities. The fog of war can also create problems for the effective flow of information between oneself and the enemy. The increasing use by the United States of unmanned military systems, such as unmanned underwater vehicles, that can potentially undermine China's nuclear capabilities exemplifies this problem.

A U.S. PERSPECTIVE ON POLICY IMPLICATIONS FROM JAMES ACTON

Ironically, the belief that inadvertent escalation is improbable actually makes it more likely because political and military leaders are left less inclined, in peacetime, to take steps that could mitigate the risks, and more inclined, in wartime, to interpret ambiguous events in the worst possible light. Risk mitigation should be a priority for the U.S. government, though there is little evidence to suggest it is.

UNILATERAL MEASURES

Because of poor U.S.-Chinese and U.S.-Russian political relations, and because of disagreements about which state is to blame for causing escalation risks, unilateral actions are currently the most realistic approach to risk-mitigation. Raising awareness of inadvertent escalation risks among the individuals responsible for strategic-level decisionmaking in a crisis and factoring these risks into acquisition policy and war planning could be a powerful approach. Ideally, China, Russia, and the United States would all embark on this process, and each should do so irrespective of whether the others do.

INTERGOVERNMENTAL DIALOGUE

U.S.-China and U.S.-Russia intergovernmental discussions would be more challenging. Initially, the main purpose of these dialogues might simply be to assess escalation risks more accurately by better understanding a potential adversary's perspective. Advanced conventional weapons, the survivability of space-based nuclear C3I assets, and the interactions between cyber weapons and nuclear C3I systems could be initial foci for discussions.

COOPERATIVE MEASURES

Over the long term, cooperative confidence building and even formal arms control could play an important role in risk mitigation—though their prospects are currently bleak. Nonetheless, governments can and should start their homework to develop and assess proposals. The United States and Russia should assess transparency agreements that would preclude the "tacit massing" of platforms for delivering air- and sea-launched cruise missiles within range of the other's "strategic targets"; an agreement to prohibit the testing and deployment of dedicated anti-satellite weapons; and the inclusion of intercontinental boost-glide systems under the central limits of a successor to the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty.

There are many challenges to cooperative approaches. However, whatever real and serious U.S.-Russian and U.S.-Chinese disagreements exist, none of these states should want to reach the brink of a nuclear war—or go beyond it—before seeing the value of efforts to mitigate the risks of inadvertent escalation.

JAMES M. ACTON

PREFACE

THE LAST FEW YEARS have seen the reemergence of a debate about the severity of the risks of inadvertent escalation arising from the entanglement of non-nuclear weapons with nuclear weapons and their enabling capabilities. Such entanglement has various dimensions: dual-use delivery systems that can be armed with nuclear and non-nuclear warheads; the commingling of nuclear and non-nuclear forces and their support structures; and, most importantly, non-nuclear threats to nuclear weapons and their associated command, control, communication, and information systems.

To date, this debate has been limited in at least two critical respects: its participants have been, almost exclusively, American. And, it has focused, almost exclusively, on a U.S.-China conflict. There is, however, no obvious a priori reason why entanglement could not spark escalation in a U.S.-Russia conflict (indeed, the consequences of entanglement were first seriously considered in the 1980s in the context of a U.S.-Soviet conflict). Moreover, given the extent to which perceptions are important in driving escalation, the absence of Russian and Chinese views in today's debate is a serious weakness.

This volume represents an attempt to fill both lacunae. The main authors are some of the most distinguished and well-connected nuclear policy scholars in Russia and China: Alexey Arbatov, Major General (retired) Vladimir Dvorkin, and Petr Topychkanov, and Tong Zhao and Li Bin. These teams set out to answer two questions: How serious are the escalation risks arising from entanglement? And, how do the authors' views compare to those of their countries' strategic communities? The conclusion represents my view of the policy implications of their answers.

This work would not have been possible without the generous support of the Carnegie Corporation of New York. It would also have been impossible without the willingness of numerous current and former government officials and military officers, defense industry representatives, and nongovernmental analysts to engage with the Russian and Chinese research teams. Given that all of these meetings were conducted with a promise of anonymity, we cannot thank interviewees and workshop participants by name, but we are grateful to them nonetheless.

James Acton Washington, DC July 2017 ALEXEY ARBATOV, VLADIMIR DVORKIN, AND PETR TOPYCHKANOV

ENTANGLEMENT AS A NEW SECURITY THREAT: A RUSSIAN PERSPECTIVE

ENTANGLEMENT, DRIVEN BY THE development of new non-nuclear technologies that can threaten nuclear weapons and their associated command, control, communication, and information (C3I) systems, is giving rise to the risk that a non-nuclear conflict—even a local one—between the great powers might escalate rapidly and unintentionally into a global nuclear war. This danger is underestimated by politicians and military experts—including in Russia—because of a deeply rooted idea about the nature of war as "a true political instrument, a continuation of political activity by other means," to quote the Prussian general and military strategist Carl von Clausewitz. This belief has led to a visceral assumption among contemporary Russian strategists that the decision to use force—including nuclear weapons—would be a rational step.

A corollary is that, since the great powers—Russia, the United States, and China—would inevitably sustain devastating damage in a nuclear war, none of them would consciously start one, making such a conflict extremely unlikely. This assessment is backed up by the apparent infallibility of mutual nuclear deterrence, and reaffirmed by calculations showing that neither the United States nor Russia could, by striking first in an effort to disarm its opponent, reduce the damage from retaliation to an acceptable level (whatever such a level might be). Russian military and political thinking largely ignores the possibility that the outbreak of a war may be unintended, the result of an uncontrolled escalation of

a military action-reaction sequence.² This may also be true of the new administration in the United States.

But as the history of wars has shown time and again, especially since 1945, a war between the great powers can arise not as the result of planned large-scale aggression but from a chain reaction of military operations by both sides that leads to the escalation of a crisis or regional war involving allies. In such situations, each side views itself as acting

In the Cold War, the superpowers managed to halt escalation before reaching the precipice of a direct conflict. In today's more complex world order, this luck may one day run out.

purely defensively, even if it carries out offensive actions, while believing that it is the enemy that has aggressive intentions or is reacting disproportionately.

The Cuban Missile Crisis of October 1962 is a case in point: it was sheer luck that saved the world, at several points in this crisis, from a nuclear catastrophe, even though neither side wanted war and both feared its possibility. And, while this crisis may have been the most

dangerous episode of the Cold War, it was not exceptional. Other crises and conflicts—including the Suez Crisis of 1956–1957, the Berlin Crisis of 1961, and the 1967 and 1973 Arab-Israeli wars in the Middle East—also threatened to spiral out of control. In each of these cases, there was some risk of nuclear war because the Soviet Union and the United States were involved (to varying degrees).

In the Cold War, the superpowers managed to halt escalation before reaching the precipice of a direct conflict. In today's more complex world order, this luck may one day run out, with terrible consequences, even though nuclear deterrence between Russia and the United States remains stable in the sense that neither can execute a disarming strike against the other.

Two trends give rise to this increased danger. The first is a general deterioration in international relations, including the tense militarized standoff over Syria and Ukraine between Russia on one hand and the United States and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) on the other. This standoff encompasses a large region extending from the Mediterranean and Black Seas to the Baltic and Arctic regions. Tensions are also increasing in the Western Pacific between China and the United States and its allies—although they are presently less serious than in Europe.

The second trend is the development of new military technologies and exotic strategic concepts (such as "nuclear deescalation" and "limited strategic nuclear exchanges"). Of

particular consequence is the development of new non-nuclear weapons that might be used in a conflict against an enemy's nuclear arms, the bases at which those arms are deployed, and their associated command, control, communication, and information systems. Such entanglement erodes the traditional delineation between nuclear and non-nuclear arms, as well as between offensive and defensive systems, and creates the threat of a swift and unintended escalation of a local conventional armed collision between the great powers into a nuclear war.

More than a quarter of a century after the end of the Cold War, this combination of military and political factors has unexpectedly returned the threat of armed conflict—and even of nuclear war—between the great powers to the forefront of the international security agenda. Most worryingly of all, it is far from certain that today's political and military leaders in Russia and the United States see this danger, for example, in Syria, Ukraine, or the Baltic region.

This chapter provides a Russian perspective on the risks stemming from entanglement. It is divided into three sections. First, relatively new Russian thinking about the concept of a large-scale war involving the use of "air-space weapons" is discussed. This concept is becoming central to Russia's defense strategy and could exacerbate the escalation risks associated with entanglement. The second section focuses on Russian views about kinetic strikes by the United States against Russia's nuclear forces and their C3I system using high-precision conventional weapons, as well as similar strikes by Russia against the United States. The third section discusses Russia's capabilities for and thinking about threatening the United States' satellites, which include crucial elements of its C3I system, as well as Russian views on analogous U.S. capabilities against Russian space assets. One common thread that runs through this analysis is the role of Russia's new Air-Space Forces. Formed on August 1, 2015, from the merger of the Air-Space Defense Force and the Air Force, this new, unified element of Russia's armed forces is responsible for both defending against an air-space attack and conducting airstrikes and space attack operations.³

One issue that is not discussed at any length here is cyber threats to nuclear weapons and their C3I systems. Given the high level of secrecy about these issues, it is impossible to say anything even remotely specific about the possible implications of cyber weapons for nuclear escalation risks. Moreover, because the command-and-control systems of strategic nuclear forces are isolated and highly protected, they are, in all probability, not vulnerable to cyber attacks. Radio channels for communicating with and controlling satellites—especially missile early-warning assets—are more vulnerable. Disabling these channels or using them to create false warning of a missile attack could spark an unintended nuclear war, especially while the United States and Russia both have in place plans and systems for launching intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) upon warning of an incoming

attack. (This danger may be exacerbated if long-range, high-precision hypersonic glide vehicles were deployed in the future because land-based radars could not confirm in a timely manner that an attack using such weapons was taking place, meaning ICBMs would have to be launched only upon receiving warning from satellites.) Because the consequences of cyber interference with C3I systems may include a spontaneous nuclear exchange, such an action is highly unlikely to be taken by any of the world's great powers. It is more likely to be initiated by terrorists, or by rogue states in a crisis situation. The danger could be reduced by cooperation between the great powers in formulating a set of rules and procedures for detecting and exchanging information about, and jointly attributing the source of, cyber attacks.

AIR-SPACE WAR

"Air-space war" is paradoxically one of the most important and widely discussed concepts in the Russian security discourse but, at the same time, one of the least defined aspects of the country's contemporary strategic thinking. Russia's current Military Doctrine states that the most important task of the military is to provide "timely warning to the commander in chief of the Russian armed forces of an air-space attack," along with "guaranteeing the air-space defense of key sites in the Russian Federation and [ensuring] the readiness to repel an air-space attack." The doctrine does not, however, define what an air-space attack is.

Similarly, professional military texts, which frequently discuss the theory of air-space warfare, do not provide a clear and precise definition of its aims and means. This absence does not, however, stop extensive explorations of the concept. Here is just one of numerous examples:

Analysis of the development of the military and political situation in the world shows that for now and in the near future, the main threat to the Russian Federation in terms of a potential strike against its strategic sites is an air-space attack. In fact, the level of the threat to Russia in the air-space theater will only grow . . . air-space itself will become *the main and, at times, the only sphere* of armed conflict, and military action in it will assume a crucial role and global scale. In these circumstances the enemy will get the opportunity to inflict coordinated, in time and space, high-precision strikes against virtually all targets on Russian territory, and indeed across the entire world. (Emphasis added.)

Against this background, Russian military and technical experts are currently engaged in efforts to elaborate strategies for fighting an air-space war. The following is an attempt

to frame such an integrated doctrine by one of its main theoreticians, Colonel Yuri Krinitsky from the Military Air-Space Defense Academy: "The integration of aerial and space-based means of attack has transformed airspace and space into a specific field of armed conflict: an air-space theater of military operations. United, systematically organized actions of [U.S.] air-space power in this theater should be countered with united and systematically organized actions by the Russian Air-Space Defense Forces. This is required under the National Security Strategy of the Russian Federation and Air-Space Defense Plan approved by the Russian president in 2006." This document goes on to list the tasks of the Air-Space Defense Forces as "monitoring and reconnaissance of the air-space situation; identifying the beginning of an aerial, missile, or space attack; informing state organs and the military leadership of the Russian Federation about it; repelling air-space attacks; and defending command sites of the top levels of state and military command authorities, strategic nuclear forces' groupings, and the elements of missile warning systems."

While picking apart in detail the organizational, operational, and technical aspects of the Air-Space Defense Forces (now part of the Air-Space Forces),⁸ military analysts step around the basic question of what constitutes "the means of air-space attack" (SVKN in Russian, MASA in English). This term and "air-space attack" are broadly used in official documents (including the Military Doctrine) and statements, as well as in the new names of military organizations (such as the Air-Space Forces), and in a seemingly infinite number of professional articles, books, and pamphlets.

If MASA refers to aircraft and cruise missiles, then what does space have to do with it? To be sure, various military communication and intelligence, reconnaissance, and surveillance satellites are based in space, but these assets also serve the Navy and Ground Forces without the word "space" tacked onto their names.

If MASA refers to long-range ballistic missiles, which have trajectories that pass mostly through space, then this threat is not new but has existed for more than sixty years. There was—and still is—no defense against a massive ballistic missile strike, and none is likely in the future in spite of U.S. and Russian efforts at missile defense. In the past (and possibly now), one of the possible tasks of ballistic missiles was to break "corridors" in the enemy's air-defense system to enable bombers to penetrate it. But with ballistic missiles being armed with more warheads with improved accuracy, and with the advent of long-range air-launched cruise missiles, it is increasingly unnecessary for bombers to be able to penetrate enemy air defenses. Coordination between air and notional "space" systems has apparently moved to the background of strategic planning. Anyway, this tactic was never considered as air-space warfare before now.

MASA may be used in reference to potential hypersonic boost-glide weapons, which are discussed below. But their role and capabilities are not yet known, so it would clearly be premature to build the theory of air-space war on them, and even more so to start creating defenses against them. In any case, referring to those weapons as MASA is far-fetched: besides a short boost phase, their entire trajectory is in the upper atmosphere at speeds greater than airplanes but lower than ballistic missiles. It is, therefore, even less apt to describe such systems as space arms than it is to refer to traditional long-range ballistic missiles as such. Finally, as for theoretically possible space-based weapons that would conduct strikes against targets on the ground, at sea, and in the air, they do not yet exist, and their future viability is far from clear.

Even if the concept of air-space war is ill-defined, the military and technical experts who propound it reach a predictable conclusion with regard to the capabilities needed to fight one. They typically argue that Russia needs "to counter the air-space attack system with an air-space defense system. . . . A prospective system for destroying and suppressing MASA should be a synergy of anti-missile, anti-satellite, and air-defense missiles, and air units, and radio-electronic warfare forces. And its composition should be multilayered."9

Such calls are being translated into policy. Most notably, the air-space defense program, for which the military's top brass and industrial corporations lobbied, is the single largest component of the State Armaments Program through 2020, accounting for about 20 percent of all costs when the program was first announced in 2011—about 3.4 trillion rubles (\$106 billion at the time). 10 Along with the modernization of the missile early-warning system by the development and deployment of new Voronezh-type land-based radars and missile-launch detection satellites, the program envisages the deployment of twenty-eight missile regiments of S-400 Triumph air-defense systems (about 450 to 670 launchers), and thirty-eight battalions equipped with the next-generation S-500 Vityaz (recently renamed Prometey) systems (300 to 460 launchers).¹¹ In total, the plan is to manufacture up to 3,000 missile interceptors of the two types, for which three new production plants were built. A new integrated and fully automatic command-and-control system is being created to facilitate operations by the Air-Space Defense Forces. The Moscow A-135 missile defense system (now renamed A-235) is being modernized with non-nuclear kinetic interceptors to engage incoming ballistic missiles (previously the interceptors were armed with nuclear warheads). 12 The current Russian economic crisis, which has resulted in defense budget cuts in fiscal year 2017, may slow down the air-space armament programs and the scale of arms procurement, but the underlying momentum will be unaffected unless stopped or redirected by a major change in Russia's defense posture.

In a sense, Russian policy may be explained by the visceral desire of the military to break out from the deadlock—the "strangulating effect"—of mutual assured nuclear

destruction, which has made further arms development, high-technology competition, and supposedly fascinating global war scenarios senseless (indeed, it prompted U.S. and Soviet leaders of the 1970s and 1980s to agree that, as then U.S. president Ronald Reagan put it, "a nuclear war cannot be won and must never be fought." During the four decades of the Cold War, several generations of the Soviet military and defense industrial elite had learned and become accustomed to competing with the most powerful possible

opponent, the United States, and such competition became their raison d'être. The end of the Cold War and of the nuclear arms race in the early 1990s deprived them of this supposedly glorious quest, and opposing rogue states and terrorists was not a noble substitute. U.S. and NATO operations in Yugoslavia and Iraq, however, provided a new high-

The Russian strategy for air-space war is directly connected to the problem of entanglement.

technology challenge, defined in Russia as air-space warfare, which was eagerly embraced as a new and fascinating domain of seemingly endless competition with a worthy counterpart. Besides, this new dimension of warfare doubtless gave the military and associated defense industries an opportunity to impress political leadership with newly discovered esoteric and frightening threats, justifying the prioritization of national defense, and hence arms procurement programs and large defense budgets.

In any case, the Russian strategy for air-space war is directly connected to the problem of entanglement. Astonishingly—and this makes the concept look quite scholastic—its framers shed no light on the single most important question: Is the context for air-space war a global (or regional) nuclear war, or a non-nuclear war that pits Russia against the United States and NATO?

If it is the former, then in the event of the large-scale use of ballistic missiles armed with nuclear warheads (and in the absence of effective missile defense systems), the Russian Air-Space Forces would be unlikely to function effectively. Except for issuing warnings about incoming missile attacks, they would not be able to fulfill the tasks assigned to them by Russia's Military Doctrine, including "repelling air-space attacks and defending command sites of the top levels of state and military administration, strategic nuclear forces' units, and elements of missile warning systems." ¹⁴

Alternatively, if air-space war assumes a non-nuclear conflict, then the concept raises serious doubts of a different nature. Russian state and military leaders have regularly depicted terrifying scenarios of large-scale conflicts being won through non-nuclear means. Former deputy defense minister General Arkady Bakhin, for example, has described

how "leading world powers are staking everything on winning supremacy in the air and in space, on carrying out massive air-space operations at the outbreak of hostilities, to conduct strikes against sites of strategic and vital importance all across the country." It is difficult to imagine, however, that such a conflict, in reality, would not quickly escalate to a nuclear exchange, especially as strategic forces and their C3I systems were continually attacked by conventional munitions.

Right up until the mid-1980s, the military leadership of the USSR believed that a major war would likely begin in Europe with the early use by Warsaw Pact forces of hundreds of tactical nuclear weapons "as soon as [they] received information" that NATO was preparing to launch a nuclear strike. ¹⁶ After that, Soviet armies would reach the English Channel and the Pyrenees in a few weeks, or massive nuclear strikes would be inflicted by the USSR and the United States on one another, and the war would be over in a few hours, or at most in a few days, with catastrophic consequences. ¹⁷

After the end of the Cold War, the task of elaborating probable major war scenarios was practically shelved because such a war had become unthinkable in the new political environment. However, strategic thinking on the next high-technology global war apparently continued in secret (and probably not only in Russia). Now, at a time of renewed confrontation between Russia and the West, the fruits of that work are finally seeing the light of day. In all likelihood, the authors of the strategy imagine that over a relatively long period of time—days or weeks—the West would wage a campaign of air and missile strikes against Russia without using nuclear weapons. Russia, in turn, would defend against such attacks and carry out retaliatory strikes with long-range conventional weapons. Notably, in 2016, Russian Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu stated that "by 2021, it is planned to increase by four times the combat capabilities of the nation's strategic non-nuclear forces, which will provide the possibility of fully implementing the tasks of non-nuclear deterrence."¹⁸

In other words, the basic premise is that the U.S.-led campaigns against Yugoslavia in 1999 or Iraq in 1990 and 2003 (which are often cited by experts in this context) may be implemented against Russia—but with different results, thanks to the operations of the Russian Air-Space Forces, the Strategic Rocket Forces, and the Navy against the United States and its allies.

The emphasis on defensive and offensive strategic non-nuclear arms does not exclude, but—on the contrary—implies the *limited* use of nuclear weapons at some point of the armed conflict. Sergei Sukhanov, one of the most authoritative representatives of the defense industries as the constructor general of the Vympel Corporation, which is responsible for designing strategic defense systems, has exposed the whole panorama of Russia's

contemporary strategic logic on the interactions between offensive and defensive systems and between nuclear and non-nuclear systems:

If we cannot exclude the possibility of the large-scale use of air-space attacks by the U.S. and other NATO countries (i.e., if we accept that the Yugoslavian strategy might be applied against Russia), then it is clearly impossible to solve the problem by fighting off air-space attacks with weapons that would neutralize them in the air-space theater, since this would require the creation of highly effective air- and missile defense systems across the country. Therefore, the strategy for solving the air-space defense tasks faced in this eventuality should be based on deterring the enemy from large-scale air-space attacks by implementing *the tasks facing air-space defense in this eventuality* at a scale that would avoid escalation but force the enemy to refrain from further air-space attack.¹⁹ (Emphasis added.)

In other words, because of the inevitable limitations in Russia's ability to defend against air-space attacks, Sukhanov argues that Russia may have to resort to the limited use of nuclear weapons in order to compel the United States and its allies into backing down. This basic logic is widely accepted in Russia.

Judging by the available information, the United States does not have—and is not expected to have for the foreseeable future—the technological means or the operational plans to wage non-nuclear air-space warfare against Russia. However, the fact that a major war with the United States and NATO is seen in contemporary Russian strategic thinking as a prolonged endeavor involving an integrated technological and operational continuum of nuclear and non-nuclear operations, defensive and offensive capabilities, and ballistic and aerodynamic weapons creates a breeding ground for entanglement. The result could be the rapid escalation of a local non-nuclear conflict to a global nuclear war. The remainder of this chapter discusses how new and emerging military technologies might contribute to such an escalation.

NON-NUCLEAR STRATEGIC ARMS AND ENTANGLEMENT

The first and most likely type of entanglement would be interactions between tactical nuclear weapons and non-nuclear arms. There is a risk that tactical nuclear weapons might accidentally be attacked in a conventional conflict because their delivery vehicles are collocated at bases with—and can be used together with—general-purpose forces and weapons. Moreover, they employ dual-use delivery vehicles operated by the Navy, Air Force, and Ground Forces (these include the Iskander and Tochka land-based missile systems operated by the Ground Forces, the Navy's Kalibr sea-launched cruise

missiles, and the Navy's and Air Force's medium bombers and tactical strike aircraft). In addition, command posts and storage depots for tactical nuclear weapons at naval and air force bases, in particular, could be targets for deliberate strikes by non-nuclear attack systems.

Conversely, of course, tactical nuclear weapons could be used to strike non-nuclear targets. Tactical nuclear arms may be effectively used against concentrations of ground force units and their bases, as well as against airfields, naval bases, submarines, and surface ships. Such use could provoke nuclear retaliation against naval bases and airfields. More-

The first and most likely type of entanglement would be interactions between tactical nuclear weapons and non-nuclear arms.

over, land-based Iskander missiles in the Kaliningrad region are openly advertised in Russia as weapons that can be used with nuclear or conventional warheads to attack U.S. ballistic missile defense installations in Europe, in particular the launchers for Standard Missile-3 interceptors and their associated radars in Poland (often referred to as Aegis Ashore).²⁰ This danger is particularly

great in light of new strategic concepts, developed by both Russia and NATO, for the early use of nuclear weapons in a non-nuclear conflict aimed at deescalating it.²¹ Such use could, in fact, have the opposite effect, triggering a rapid escalation with devastating consequences.

A large volume of scientific and political analysis has been devoted to the topic of tactical nuclear arms, however. For the remainder of this analysis, the problem of entanglement is viewed primarily in relation to strategic offensive and defensive weapon systems and their C3I complexes.

Limited strategic strikes (that is, limited strikes with ICBMs, sea-launched ballistic missiles, or heavy bombers, most likely against the U.S. homeland) in response to non-nuclear threats represent another form of entanglement. Russia's Military Doctrine reserves the right to use nuclear weapons in response to "aggression against the Russian Federation with the use of non-nuclear weapons, when the state's existence is put under threat," but (like the doctrines of other nuclear-armed states) it does not specify either the meaning of "the state's existence" or the scale of such nuclear weapons use. Presently, limited strategic nuclear strikes are not publicly mentioned in official Russian or U.S. documents in relation to this subject. Still, some information has leaked through the writings of professional military experts at think tanks associated with the Ministry of Defense. For example, a group of such Russian experts points out that

the main peculiarity is the limited nature of the initial nuclear impact, which is designed not to embitter, but to sober the aggressor, making it stop the attack and get down to negotiations. In the absence of such reaction it is envisioned to escalate the massiveness of nuclear weapons employment in numbers and yield. Hence, it is assumed that the first nuclear use by the Russian Federation is limited. The opponent's reaction is calculated both as a massive and as a limited nuclear strike. The second in our view looks more probable. After all, it was the United States where the concept of a limited nuclear war was born.²³

There are some reasons to suppose that analogous thinking is elaborated in the U.S. strategic community, which has adopted the concept of "tailored nuclear options for limited use."²⁴

Such concepts are as artificial as they are dangerous. If presented in a crisis to a cocky, inexperienced, and strategically ignorant leader, they might turn into a recipe for disaster. Together with the revived concepts of using tactical nuclear arms for deescalation in a local, conventional war between Russia and NATO, they are the most dangerous innovation in contemporary military strategies, creating a high probability of catastrophic entanglement.

An enduring notion has formed in the Russian leadership, and to a large extent within the expert community, about the real possibility that a massive, disarming strike using non-nuclear high-precision weapons could be conducted against key sites of Russia's military nuclear infrastructure. This is an element of the air-space warfare mentality discussed above.

These concerns have even been voiced by President Vladimir Putin. During a speech at the Valdai Discussion Club in 2015, he stated: "A strategy already exists for a so-called first disarming strike, including with the use of long-range, high-precision non-nuclear weapons, the effect of which may be compared to that of nuclear arms." A year earlier, the president had also talked about this concern when discussing a potential reduction in nuclear arms: "Today, the capacities of many kinds of high-precision [non-nuclear] weapons are already close to those of weapons of mass destruction, and in the event that nuclear weapons are given up completely or significantly reduced, countries that are the leaders in creating and manufacturing high-precision systems will have a clear military advantage." 26

Deputy Prime Minister Dmitry Rogozin has made comments along similar lines, saying that a strike with high-precision conventional weapons could destroy 90 percent of Russia's strategic forces in several hours.²⁷ Meanwhile, Pavel Sozinov, the constructor general of the military-industrial Almaz-Antey corporation, which designs and manufactures air-defense systems, has spelled out this threat in more detail: "The main threat now is

the massive use of cruise missiles early on in a strike. . . . Under the U.S. rearmament program, primarily for its sea-based forces, the country will in 2015–2016 have about 6,500–7,000 cruise missiles that could be used against key sites in the Russian Federation, and about 5,000 of those will be launched from the sea. . . . Such a massive use of cruise missiles during the first phase of military action could inflict colossal damage on Russia's strategic nuclear sites."²⁸

U.S. AND RUSSIAN CAPABILITIES

U.S. subsonic cruise missiles: Currently, the United States is the clear leader in terms of the quality and quantity of its high-precision non-nuclear cruise missiles. The U.S. Navy alone has more than 600 Tomahawk Land-Attack Missiles deployed on four Ohio-class nuclear-powered cruise missile submarines, each carrying 154 missiles; twenty-five Virginia- and Seawolf-class attack submarines carrying a total of 500 missiles; and twenty-two Ticonderoga-class cruisers and sixty-two Arleigh Burke–class destroyers, which together carry about 4,560 missiles. In total, according to unconfirmed reports, by 2020 the United States could deploy about 6,300 Tomahawk cruise missiles. Work on improving this type of weapon continues. In 2014, for example, the U.S. Air Force announced the adoption of a new type of air-to-surface cruise missile, the AGM-158B Joint Air-to-Surface Standoff Missile Extended Range, commonly known as JASSM-ER.²⁹

Russian subsonic cruise missiles: Faced with this reality, Russia is striving to dramatically increase its arsenal of high-precision cruise missiles. Currently, long-range missiles are in use that can be fitted with both nuclear and non-nuclear warheads, including the Kh-55SM missile, various modifications of the Kalibr missile, and the new Kh-101/102 air-launched cruise missiles. Public information about the total number of cruise missiles manufactured in Russia is not available. However, in 2013, Shoigu did announce that the number of cruise missiles in service of the Russian armed forces would increase fivefold by 2016, and thirtyfold by 2020.³⁰ In 2014, the refitting of the *Admiral Nakhimov* nuclear-powered heavy cruiser began with the goal of turning it into the first Russian ship equipped with long-range high-precision cruise missiles. This move suggests that Russia is seeking to implement the the strategy of developing a non-nuclear strategic deterrent, as envisaged by the new version of Russia's Military Doctrine that was approved in December 2014.³¹ Regardless of the extent to which these proposed plans are actually implemented because of the current economic crisis, there are obvious signs of an arms race in this area.

The term "hypersonic weapons" generally incorporates two different technologies: hypersonic cruise missiles and boost-glide weapons. The former are being developed by a number of countries, including Russia and the United States, which has recently tested the prototype X-51A.

Hypersonic boost-glide weapons, which can travel over much longer ranges and at much higher speeds than hypersonic cruise missiles, are more significant from a strategic perspective. They are being developed and tested primarily in China, Russia, and the United States. These missiles are being designed to carry out high-precision strikes on various targets in a considerably shorter time period than existing subsonic cruise missiles.

U.S. boost-glide weapons: In the last decade, the United States has conducted flight tests of two intercontinental hypersonic boost-glide vehicles. One set of tests involved the Hypersonic Technology Vehicle-2 (HTV-2) glider, which Lockheed Martin began developing in 2003 and was intended to have a global range. This glider was tested twice, in 2010 and 2011. In both cases, the test was terminated prematurely after less than three minutes of aerodynamic flight due to different problems. Although this program has not been terminated entirely, it is now funded at a very low level, and no more flight tests are currently planned.

The Advanced Hypersonic Weapon (AHW) program has seen more success. This glider is intended to have a range of about 8,000 kilometers (almost 5,000 miles) and has been tested twice. The U.S. Department of Defense has stated that the first test, in 2011 over a distance of 3,800 kilometers, was successful. A second test over a longer distance in 2013 failed before aerodynamic flight was even achieved because of a booster failure. Further flight tests of this system are expected. To date, the U.S. Department of Defense has not announced any plans for deploying the system.

Soviet and Russian boost-glide weapons: The first Russian development efforts and flight tests of hypersonic systems took place in the late 1970s and early 1980s, probably under the Albatross project (later reports have assigned this project the code name 4202). The start of intensive work in this area, as in many others, was prompted by the American Strategic Defense Initiative (SDI), announced by Reagan in 1983. SDI envisaged a multilayered ballistic missile defense system consisting of space-, air-, sea-, and land-based components to defend against a massive Soviet ballistic missile attack.

In response to the SDI, the Soviet Union undertook a series of symmetrical and asymmetrical countermeasures. The Albatross project belonged to the latter group. The details of this project remain secret, although information about various versions of the system has recently begun to leak to the Russian media.³²

According to that information, in 1987, the development of an actual missile system was begun by the Machine-Building Scientific Manufacturing Center after a government decree. In theory, the system was intended to use a liquid-fueled UR-100N UTTKh (SS-19) intercontinental ballistic missile to boost a hypersonic glide vehicle into space, after which it would turn back and accelerate toward the earth before gliding, initially

at an altitude of 80 to 90 kilometers (roughly 50 to 55 miles), over intercontinental distances at hypersonic speeds. The glider, armed with a nuclear weapon, would make rapid cross-range maneuvers to evade U.S. missile defenses. The first Albatross flight tests were reportedly conducted in 1991 and 1992.³³ According to media reports, further tests have taken place since 2001. These tests reportedly involved UR-100N (SS-19) missiles, launched from silos, the doors of which could not be closed because of the size of the glide vehicle. Various plans to deploy hypersonic glide vehicles on three-stage solid-propellant missiles—including the Universal ICBM (which was scrapped during the development phase) and the Topol-M (SS-27) ICBM—were developed but did not materialize. More recently, it has been reported that glide vehicles could be deployed on the next generation Sarmat RS-28 liquid-fueled heavy ICBM.³⁴

Contrary to some descriptions, maneuvering to evade ground-based missile defense systems was probably not the main purpose of the Albatross glider, especially since its speed decreased significantly while descending through the atmosphere, rendering it vulnerable to interception even by U.S. Patriot anti-aircraft missiles. Instead, the flight trajectory was probably intended to reduce the likelihood of the reentry vehicle being intercepted by the space-based missile defense systems envisaged by SDI.

At present, there is no available information about how the gliders developed under the Albatross project attempt to defeat ground-based missile defenses while they are decelerating during the terminal phase of their trajectory. Judging by the information available from open sources, it is also not clear whether Russian hypersonic boost-glide weapons will be fitted with conventional warheads for the conventional deterrent purposes mentioned in Russia's Military Doctrine,³⁵ or with nuclear warheads. If the latter, the primary purpose of these weapons would be to ensure that a limited strike—perhaps even just one weapon—could penetrate any future U.S. missile defense system.³⁶

THE EFFECTIVENESS OF NON-NUCLEAR DISARMING STRIKES

This threat of a non-nuclear disarming strike is a central topic of discussion among Russian experts and government officials. The key bone of contention is whether the United States might attempt a massive conventional counterforce attack against Russia (which would inevitably be less effective than a nuclear counterforce strike), assuming that Moscow would be reluctant to respond with nuclear weapons given the certainty of follow-on nuclear retaliation by the United States. A particular issue of concern is that Russia's emphasis on the threat of a conventional disarming strike could be perceived in the United States as evidence of Moscow's unwillingness to use nuclear arms to counter such a strike, prompting the United States to start precisely this kind of conventional air campaign to attain escalation dominance in a local or regional conflict.

In reality, however, and in contrast to such strategic calculations, Moscow might retaliate early with a limited strategic nuclear strike in the event that the United States launched a conventional counterforce operation against Russia's nuclear forces (in accordance with

Russia's launch-under-attack doctrine). Alternatively, Moscow might even preempt the United States with selective strategic nuclear strikes to thwart U.S. naval and air forces that were engaged in a conventional conflict and perceived as conducting a conventional counterforce offensive by launching attacks against airfields, naval bases, and their C3I facilities. In the latter case, Moscow would count on the United States' responding selectively with "tailored strategic

Moscow might retaliate early with a limited strategic nuclear strike in the event that the United States launched a conventional counterforce operation against Russia's nuclear forces.

options" even after nuclear explosions had occurred on its territory. In reality, the U.S. response might be a large-scale nuclear attack against Russia, provoking a massive nuclear exchange. In any case, the more concerned that Moscow is about the survivability of its nuclear forces, the more likely escalation becomes.

Targets for a non-nuclear disarming strike might include super-hardened command centers at various echelons, ICBM silos, light shelters for land-based mobile missiles, exposed mobile ICBM launchers in the field, ballistic missile submarines at their bases, heavy bombers at main and reserve airfields, communication sites on land, early-warning radars, command centers for the missile early-warning system, and storage depots for nuclear weapons.

The vulnerability of these targets depends on how well they are defended and concealed, and on the effectiveness of countermeasures against incoming weapons. Early-warning radars, light shelters for mobile ICBM launchers, missile submarines at their bases, and heavy bombers at airfields, as well as C3I centers and sites that are not deeply buried, can be incapacitated relatively easily if the attacking weapons have sufficient range and good targeting.

In the event of a local or regional conventional conflict between Russia and NATO in Eastern Europe or the Arctic, airstrikes and cruise missile attacks against these sites would most likely cause rapid escalation to a nuclear war. In particular, early U.S. strikes against such targets might not be deliberate since Russian strategic submarines and bombers are kept at the same bases as general-purpose naval vessels and aircraft, and strikes designed to target the latter may inadvertently destroy the former. Unlike the logic that may be behind Chinese policies, the co-location of nuclear and general-purpose forces in the

USSR and now in Russia was and is prompted by economic and administrative considerations, not by the strategic goal of trying to deter U.S. non-nuclear strikes against Russian general-purpose forces through the threat of nuclear escalation.

The interception of heavy and medium dual-use bombers in flight during a conventional conflict also makes entanglement virtually inevitable. These bombers might take part in conventional missions, but might also be sent out on patrol with nuclear weapons to decrease their vulnerability in case the conflict escalates. If these aircraft were destroyed while carrying nuclear weapons, there would be a real risk of escalation. A similar risk could arise from conventional threats to Russian nuclear-armed ballistic and cruise missile submarines in the Arctic, North Atlantic, and Pacific Oceans.

There is more of a debate in Russia about the vulnerability of hardened sites, such as ICBM silos. While the official position is that such sites could be threatened by non-nuclear weapons, some analysts, including professionals from Ministry of Defense institutes, disagree. For example, in one article, the possibility of an effective disarming strike against ICBM silos using subsonic cruise missiles with non-nuclear warheads is dismissed on the following grounds:³⁷

- The destructive power of nuclear and non-nuclear weapons in a strike against hardened point sites is incomparable, which means a large number of non-nuclear weapons would have to be used.
- The possibility of jamming cruise missile guidance systems, hence rendering the missiles less effective, would increase this number even further and require an aggressor to amass a very large number of cruise missiles and their delivery platforms.
- It would be extremely difficult to plan simultaneous strikes of this nature against several hundred targets located across Russia's vast territory (since missiles launched from different locations would almost inevitably reach their targets at different times, Russia would have the opportunity to launch at least some nuclear weapons before they were destroyed).
- It would be necessary to assess the results of strikes, and repeat them if necessary.
- An operation using cruise missiles would be impossible to implement in one attack
 wave, or even in one day, which would give Russia an opportunity to retaliate during
 the course of attack.
- It would take a long time to generate the required forces for this operation. Such preparations would be impossible to conceal, giving Russia time to put its nuclear arms, early-warning systems, and command systems on high alert.

The authors cite calculations of the effectiveness of simultaneous attacks by cruise missiles against Russian ICBM silos in the deployment area of Tatishchevo (which could be reached by cruise missiles launched from the Black Sea), where about 90 silos are located. To be 95 percent certain of hitting just one silo would require 14 cruise missiles with an accuracy (circular error probable) of 5 meters. An accuracy of 8 meters would require 35 missiles, which would imply using altogether 3,150 cruise missiles against just one deployment area. Moreover, many other ICBM basing areas are simply out of range for sea-launched cruise missiles. The United States does not have the number of cruise mis-

siles needed to carry out simultaneous attacks against all such targets, and will not for the foreseeable future.

In fact, there are many other measures that could be taken to counter attacks by cruise missiles: the location of mobile ICBM launchers could be changed frequently during high-risk periods; decoy targets that are superficially similar to real ICBM launchers could be deployed;

Russia seeks to use defensive systems and offensive non-nuclear arms to postpone the need for nuclear retaliation at least during an initial phase of the air-space war.

strategic missile submarines could be sent to sea and protected by other naval forces; bombers could be dispersed and placed on strip or airborne alert; fixed strategic sites could be defended with highly effective Pantzir-S2 close-range anti-aircraft gun and missile complexes, as well as by other air- and missile defense systems.

The ineffectiveness of an attempted disarming strike by the United States with cruise missiles—as well as its lack of the required number of missiles—casts doubt on the validity of the concerns held by Russia's leadership. These concerns may, however, be motivated by doubts about whether it is possible for Russia to deter such a strike with the threat of a massive nuclear response; after all, such a response would certainly invite massive nuclear retaliation by the United States. As a result, Moscow's concerns about conventional counterforce remain unabated, and it has placed a heavy emphasis on air-space defense, conventional deterrence, and limited nuclear strike options, which, it is hoped, would not provoke massive nuclear retaliation by the United States, but would instead make Washington stop fighting and start negotiating.

The Russian strategy for deterring a counterforce strike with cruise missiles does not, therefore, rely on the threat of rapid nuclear escalation (which is possibly China's approach). Instead, Russia seeks to use defensive systems and offensive non-nuclear arms to postpone the need for nuclear retaliation at least during an initial phase of the air-space war—at any rate, this is what the Air-Space Forces' doctrine assumes. In practice, however, a real

conflict might develop quite differently from how Russia hopes it would. In particular, if Russia were to conduct a limited nuclear strike against the United States at some stage, it is very unclear whether the United States' nuclear response would be limited.

Looking forward, Russia's leadership worries about the potential for hypersonic weapons to contribute to conventional counterforce. The likelihood of a counterforce attack by the United States using non-nuclear hypersonic systems also seems low in both political and military terms, considering the high risk of a retaliatory nuclear strike by Russia. Nonetheless, from a purely technical perspective, hypersonic weapons would have certain advantages for counterforce compared to existing weapons.

Hypersonic cruise missiles being developed in Russia and the United States would travel at much higher speeds than existing cruise missiles. Although they can be detected at quite long distances because of the altitude at which they travel, their speed makes it more difficult for both anti-aircraft systems and air-defense fighters to intercept them.

The main potential threat to strategic targets, however, comes from boost-glide weapons. Boost-glide systems could solve or alleviate some of the challenges associated with the use of existing subsonic cruise missiles:

- Deploying intercontinental gliders in the United States would significantly reduce the time required to prepare for an attack, and make such preparations less noticeable by Russia.
- Boost-glide weapons could reach their targets much more quickly than existing
 cruise missiles (in forty to sixty minutes for boost-glide weapons launched from the
 continental United States compared to two to two-and-a-half hours for subsonic
 cruise missiles launched by aircraft and submarines in their forward launch positions.
 The duration of the first attack wave would also be much shorter.
- Fewer missiles would be required since the defender's ability to intercept them would be reduced.

Boost-glide weapons could also have certain advantages over ballistic missiles. To be sure, modern strategic land- and sea-based ballistic missiles, all of which are currently armed with nuclear warheads, travel at higher average speeds than boost-glide weapons and have shorter flight times. Moreover, there is no protection from a massive ballistic missile attack. However, boost-glide weapons have the potential to be much more accurate. Ballistic missiles use inertial guidance (supplemented by a celestial navigation system in some weapons), which typically gives them an accuracy of 100–200 meters—all that is required given they are armed with nuclear warheads. Boost-glide weapons, by contrast, are likely

to utilize external navigation signals (such as those generated by the Global Positioning System), and could also have terminal homing capability (such as terrain mapping).

Even more importantly, there are key differences in the trajectories between ballistic missiles and boost-glide weapons. The trajectories of ballistic missiles are predictable and observable. Their launch can be detected by early-warning satellites in the first few minutes of their flight. Their trajectory can then be confirmed by missile early-warning radars ten to fifteen minutes before the impact of their warheads. In theory at least, these characteristics give the opponent's missile defense system the chance to intercept the incoming missiles in the middle or at the end of their trajectories. More plausibly, they give the opponent the opportunity to carry out a retaliatory strike before the aggressor's warheads detonate.

The launch of boost-glide weapons could, like ballistic missiles, be detected by satellites. However, they then enter the atmosphere and fly at much lower altitudes than ICBMs or sea-launched ballistic missiles at hypersonic speeds along unpredictable trajectories. Because of the altitude at which they fly, boost-glide weapons would be largely invisible to missile early-warning radars, leading to much-reduced warning times. Missile early-warning radars might only detect incoming boost-glide weapons three or four minutes before impact, while anti-aircraft defense radars might detect them less than three minutes before their impact.³⁸

To detect such strikes with enough time to track and intercept them, Russia would have to dramatically modify its early-warning and command-and-control systems, and deploy new interceptors—such as the S-500 and Pantzir-S2 air-defense systems—in significant numbers, which would come with a large price tag.

Although there would be significant challenges to detecting and intercepting boost-glide weapons, it is questionable whether they would be accurate enough, if armed with non-nuclear warheads, to destroy hardened ICBM silos and command centers. Meanwhile, attacking land-based mobile systems would require course correction at the final stage of the incoming missile's trajectory. If the required information was obtained though satellites or aircraft, it would create a vulnerability the defender could exploit by, for example, radio-electronic warfare to interfere with satellite signals. Alternatively, autonomous terminal homing would probably require a boost-glide weapon to decelerate sharply, giving the defender an opportunity to physically intercept it.

Finally, it is unclear whether the United States will manufacture boost-glide missiles, which would be expensive, in large enough quantities (in the hundreds) to present a threat to Russia's strategic deterrent. Some Russian experts argue that such missiles, even in a limited quantity, could be used to hit crucial command centers in the Moscow

29

region and other locations housing national leadership. Such concerns are unfounded, however, since Russia's redundant command-and-control system for its strategic nuclear forces would be very hard to destroy. In fact, some command centers are hardened so they could withstand even a direct nuclear impact—never mind strikes by high-precision conventional warheads.

That said, military and civilian defense officials in Russia are obliged to consider a worst-case scenario. In particular, the trajectory of a boost-glide weapon could make it difficult to launch ICBMs under attack (launch-under-attack is still Russia's main—but not exclusive—operational concept for a large-scale nuclear war and the main criterion for assessing the sufficiency of its strategic forces). Ground-based radars would only detect an incoming glider late in flight—too late, in fact, to launch ICBMs before they were hit. As a result, a launch-under-attack option would have to be executed exclusively on the basis of satellites' detecting the launch of boost-glide weapons, without confirmation of an attack from ground-based radars.

Incidentally, an attack by boost-glide weapons against Russia's strategic forces would be still more effective if the gliders were armed with nuclear warheads. For this reason, Moscow is seriously suspicious that U.S. boost-glide systems will be nuclear armed, although this concept has not been openly discussed in the United States since the end of the Cold War. That said, however boost-glide weapons are armed, their introduction—and the threat they would pose to Russia's nuclear forces—would significantly increase the likelihood of a nuclear war resulting from a false alarm by early-warning satellites. This danger is probably the biggest risk created by entanglement involving boost-glide weapons.

Russia is responding to the threat posed by hypersonic weapons. The S-500 air-defense complexes (which are under development) are designed precisely to protect strategic nuclear sites from future hypersonic cruise missiles and boost-glide weapons. To this end, they are due to be integrated into a unified C3I system with both space- and land-based missile early-warning assets. To protect Russia's military and political leadership from ballistic missiles and non-nuclear boost-glide weapons, Russia is modernizing the Moscow A-135 missile defense system as well as deploying the S-400 and, in the future, S-500 air-defense systems.

Non-nuclear hit-to-kill ballistic missile defenses exacerbate Moscow's concerns about U.S. non-nuclear offensive systems. The most simplistic logic postulates that the United States would count on destroying the bulk of Russian strategic forces—90 percent, according to Rogozin, as noted above—through a conventional counterforce operation. The remainder—50 to 60 missiles, if 10 percent of the force survived—would be intercepted by U.S. and allied ballistic missile defenses deployed in Europe, Asia, Alaska, California, and, in the future, a possible site in the northeastern United States. At present, the number of U.S.

interceptors is estimated in Russia at more than 300, including Ground-Based Interceptors in the United States, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system interceptors at various locations across the globe, and Standard Missile-3 interceptors in Europe and on ships. By 2020, their number is projected to stand at more than 1,000.³⁹ A more sophisticated concern is that even though the U.S. missile defense system would be unable to stop a massive missile attack by Russia, it would be capable of thwarting selective or limited strategic strikes, which are envisioned as Russia's answer to conventional air-space aggression.

Future Russian conventional or nuclear boost-glide systems are considered as a potential means to penetrate such defenses, thus further blurring the line between conventional and nuclear warfare and aggravating the threat of entanglement.

At the moment, Russia's capability to launch non-nuclear strikes against U.S. strategic sites lags far behind the United States' ability to target equivalent Russian sites with non-nuclear means. Russian capabilities mainly affect U.S. allies in

At the moment, Russia's capability to launch non-nuclear strikes against U.S. strategic sites lags far behind the United States' ability to target equivalent Russian sites with non-nuclear means.

Europe and Asia, and in particular targets such as depots of U.S. tactical nuclear weapons, missile defense components (including radars and launchers), key industrial sites, and possibly British and French strategic forces (specifically submarines and aircraft at their bases).

It would be difficult for Russian heavy bombers, nuclear-powered attack submarines, and ships, which are the delivery platforms for high-precision conventional cruise missiles, to break through the defenses of the United States and its allies—though selective strikes are feasible against radars in Britain, Greenland, and Alaska that provide both warning of a missile attack and support for ballistic missile defense operations, as well as against some other strategic sites. Russia would have a greater chance of inflicting damage with potential hypersonic systems. If these systems were to be equipped with non-nuclear warheads, the result could be entanglement that could trigger escalation of a conflict to nuclear war.

ANTI-SPACE WEAPONS AND ENTANGLEMENT

In addition to high-precision conventional attacks against an opponent's nuclear forces on land and at sea, along with their supporting infrastructure, the biggest threat of entanglement would come from the use, during a local or large-scale conventional war,

of anti-satellite weapons equipped with non-nuclear warheads against satellites that are a crucial part of the opponent's strategic C3I system.

Military satellites operate at all types of orbit. About 25 percent of them (including many intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance satellites) are located in low-earth orbit, while another 20 percent (including the satellites involved in navigation) occupy medium-earth orbit. The remaining 55 percent, which include early-warning and strategic communication satellites, operate in highly elliptical and geostationary orbits. The vast majority of defense spacecraft belong to the United States; funding for its military space program significantly exceeds that of all the other countries with such programs combined.⁴⁰

Space systems have become an integral part of the combat capability of the armed forces of the world's most powerful countries. Without them, military action by those countries would be virtually impossible or at least ineffective in today's world. The space-based capabilities that make the biggest contribution to the effectiveness of military action are information and communication systems.

U.S. AND RUSSIAN CAPABILITIES

U.S. anti-satellite programs: The United States began serious work into anti-satellite technology in 1957. From 1963, nuclear-armed interceptors, based initially on the Nike-Zeus missile and then the Thor missile, were placed on alert on two Pacific islands. In 1974, these interceptors were withdrawn from service and mothballed.

In 1977, the United States reinvigorated its anti-satellite weapon efforts, including by developing the Miniature Air-Launched System (MALS). This missile, launched by an F-15 fighter, would carry a miniature homing vehicle designed to destroy a satellite kinetically up to an altitude of about 1,000 kilometers (over 600 miles). In 1984–1986, this system underwent flight tests that included one test against a physical target in space. Russia anticipated that the United States planned to use the system to hit up to three satellites operating in low-earth orbit in twenty-four to thirty-six hours. In 1988, the MALS program was canceled. Moscow believes that preparing the system for use today would take several months.

In 1989, efforts to develop a ground-based anti-satellite system, the Kinetic Energy Anti-Satellite program, were initiated. It was described as "ecologically friendly" because it was designed to minimize the risks associated with orbital debris. Russia believed that this system was intended to destroy all low-earth orbit military satellites within a week. This system was never deployed, even though the United States manufactured three kill vehicles, and funding eventually fizzled out in the early 2000s.

The United States also experimented with using a ground-based laser, the Mid-Infrared Advanced Chemical Laser based at the U.S. Army's White Sands Missile Range in New Mexico, as an anti-satellite weapon. In October 1997, it was used in a test that reportedly damaged the sensor of a satellite operating at an altitude of 420 kilometers (about 260 miles).⁴¹

Interest in anti-satellite technologies was renewed during the administration of then president George W. Bush. Funding was provided to develop lightweight lasers, including for potential deployment in space. Moreover, U.S. missile defense efforts, which were scaled up significantly during that administration, have provided the United States with a significant anti-satellite capability—even if Washington has not acknowledged that such efforts are being pursued, at least in part, for this reason. The Airborne Laser, for example, which consisted of a powerful laser mounted on a Boeing 747 aircraft and was designed to intercept ballistic missiles during their boost-phase, could be used to attack satellites in low-earth orbit. This system was tested successfully against ballistic missiles on various occasions, and although it was cancelled in 2011, there has been some talk of its revival. From the perspective of anti-satellite operations, the most significant U.S. missile defense capability is the Standard Missile-3 interceptor, which is deployed on various U.S. Navy ships as part of the Aegis ballistic-missile defense (BMD) system. In 2008, one of these missiles was actually used to destroy a nonresponsive U.S. satellite in a decaying orbit, which U.S. officials claimed posed a threat to humans on the Earth's surface.

Soviet and Russian anti-satellite programs: The destruction of an opponent's space systems was seen in the Soviet Union as an entirely natural and legitimate aspect of a possible global nuclear war from as early as the 1960s.⁴² To this end, radio-electronic jamming systems and interceptors were developed as and when permitted by technology and financing.

The Soviet Union's most important program was a ground-based, missile-launched coorbital "satellite killer" designed to destroy satellites in low-earth orbit kinetically. The key elements of this system were in place by 1967, and the first successful interception was conducted on November 1, 1968. Field testing of this system, which was capable of destroying satellites at altitudes of between 250 and 1,000 kilometers (about 150 to 600 miles), began in February 1973 at the Baikonur space launch facility. After further development, including an increase in its interception range, the weapon entered service in 1978 with the designation IS-M.

In April 1980, the Soviet Union restarted testing of this anti-satellite system with the updated designation IS-MU. More than twenty full-scale experiments were carried out, of which one-quarter involved physical targets. The final test was conducted on June 18, 1982.⁴³ The IS-MU remained in service until 1993, when then Russian president Boris

Yeltsin ordered it to be withdrawn from service.⁴⁴ This complex was designed to intercept enemy satellites less than one orbital revolution after its launch, which would prevent the United States from tracking it using ground stations and thus taking evasive actions. The biggest threat it posed was to U.S. KH-11-type reconnaissance satellites.⁴⁵

The Soviet Union conducted work on other anti-satellite systems, too. The Kontakt air-launched missile system, which would have been carried by a MiG-31 fighter-interceptor and was similar to the U.S. MALS, was under development until the early 1990s. Funding ran out, however, before tests could be completed. This system would have enabled the interception of all low-Earth-orbit satellites flying over central Russia.

In August 1983, the Soviet Union pledged not to deploy any kinds of weapons in space first, "so long as other states refrain from deploying any kinds of anti-satellite weapons in space." However, this did not stop its most ambitious research and development projects: the Kaskad and Skif orbital anti-satellite stations armed with missiles and lasers. The decision to develop them was taken in the late 1970s. Flight tests of the anti-satellite missiles were planned for 1985–1986, but were never carried out (probably because of then Soviet leader Mikhail Gorbachev's objections on political and economic grounds), and the orbital stations were never deployed.

Major Soviet efforts to develop anti-satellite weapons were reinvigorated in the early 1980s in response to the Strategic Defense Initiative. In 1985, all Soviet strategic development programs were refocused on countering U.S. space-based ballistic missile defense systems, including by developing capabilities to attack those systems directly (as well as by improving offensive missiles' penetration capabilities and developing analogous Soviet space-based defenses). Soviet responses included, in particular, the SK-1000 "multi-purpose military space systems" program, which involved more than twenty research and development projects focusing on space strike systems, and about the same number devoted to space- and land-based information support systems. One of these projects, the Naryad-V, which aimed to develop an anti-satellite interceptor carried by UR-100N and UR-100UTTKh (SS-19) ballistic missiles launched from silos, was terminated halfway through the flight tests.

The first decade of the new century saw a renewed interest in space arms, prompted by the Bush administration's military space programs and its uncompromising position on the militarization of space, including its refusal to discuss any proposals to limit space weapons. Given the traditional and increasing opacity of military plans and programs in Russia, the progress of recent efforts to develop anti-satellite weapons can only be judged using data from independent sources—with the important exception of a 2009 interview with then deputy defense minister General Vladimir Popovkin. ⁴⁸ It represents the last occasion on which official information on this subject was made available.

Popovkin said that in order "not to complicate global politics," Russia was adhering to a "Lego" principle, in which separate parts of anti-satellite weapons were being developed and improved, but would only be assembled into combat systems when a clear enemy threat emerged. Popovkin also gave details of a number of specific programs and developments:

- Command and information support systems were being modernized as part of the
 development of air-space defenses, including by the acquisition of new computer
 and information display systems.
- Russia was also improving its space situational awareness. The OS-1 and OS-2 satellite detector centers were being updated. The entire system of ground-based missile early-warning stations was being modernized, including by gradually replacing old radars along Russia's borders and in the Krasnoyarsk region with new and more effective Voronezh-type radars. (Early-warning radars are used not only for the detection and tracking of ballistic missiles in flight, but also for tracking spacecraft.)
- Despite the withdrawal from service of the IS-MU anti-satellite system in 1993, its ground command computer and launch platform were preserved at Baikonur and kept in working condition.
- Although work on the Kontakt air-launched anti-satellite system was stopped in 1995, all of the system's elements—its command post, the ground-based Krona satellite recognition and targeting system, the MiG-31 jet, and the long-range missile—were continuing "to be refined." In 2012, a second Krona complex was due to begin operating in Russia's Far East, to enable the monitoring of satellites launched from Vandenberg Air Force Base in the western United States.
- The IS-MD complex for intercepting satellites in geostationary orbit (which is based on the IS-MU system) remained under development. One of the system's space tracking components—the Okno complex in Tajikistan—was functional. This complex identifies the coordinates of satellites in geostationary orbit and can assign targets for interception. A second complex was being built in the Maritime Province in Russia's Far East to cover the equatorial zone's skies visible from Russian territory.
- The equipment stockpile for the Naryad-VN and Naryad-VR anti-satellite complexes had been preserved.
- The Almaz-Antey Corporation was developing and testing a prototype air-launched laser complex to counter U.S. reconnaissance satellites and early-warning satellites used for detecting and tracking the launch of ballistic missiles.
- A capability for targeting satellites in low-earth orbit was also envisioned for the S-400 and S-500 air-defense complexes.

RUSSIAN THINKING AND ITS CONSEQUENCES FOR ENTANGLEMENT

In recent years, Russian strategic thinking has put more emphasis on space as a new and crucial military domain, where Russia must be present, both technically and strategically. The professional literature on this subject abounds with references to the threatening nature of American plans and weapon systems. In 2008, for example, analysts with close links to official circles argued that "American [space] policy, and that of its allies—above

In recent years, Russian strategic thinking has put more emphasis on space as a new and crucial military domain, where Russia must be present, both technically and strategically.

all NATO—is unambiguously aimed at obtaining strategic military dominance over Russia and other countries and reducing her nuclear deterrent potential. And this is a fundamental position rather than a trend, and has nothing to do with ideological differences."⁴⁹

Unlike in the Soviet period, however, anti-satellite weapons are relevant not only to the strategy for a global nuclear

war but also to non-nuclear conflicts. In such conflicts, according to Russian thinking, the United States and NATO will have superior high-precision long-range non-nuclear weapons. This capability will, however, depend on space-based C3I assets, creating a vulnerability that Russia cannot fail to take advantage of.

This thinking is reflected in numerous professional publications by military experts. In one pragmatic expression from 2014, two such experts state that "it can now safely be said that a new field of armed conflict has emerged: a theater of military operations in space. And the importance of this sphere is growing constantly, as its nature means that the effectiveness of military action on land, at sea, or in the air is increasingly dependent on the efficiency of the use and capabilities of space weapons." ⁵⁰

Similarly, in 2009, a retired lieutenant general wrote that "the widespread use and increasing importance of space systems for the functioning and defense capabilities of states makes them extremely attractive targets, destruction of which could become a deciding factor in one side's victory in the event of an armed conflict. In this respect, anti-satellite systems can be viewed as being designed specifically to destroy another state's information and intelligence infrastructure assets in space, one of their main purposes being to provide centralized military command systems."⁵¹

The most detailed description of Russia's military space thinking comes from specialists at the Vympel design bureau, which is involved in the development of anti-satellite weapons: Taking into account that the effectiveness of using modern weapons is increasingly dependent on elements in space, the enormous cost of modern multi-purpose space systems, their role and place in the global economy, and their relative lack of protection from a range of hostile actions, the threat of attacking the enemy's space systems can be viewed as an additional, and even, in many situations, decisive deterrent to potential aggressors. The clear advantages of establishing a deterrent based on weapon systems that have the potential to destroy satellites are the theoretical possibility of using them in conflicts of various levels, and the possibility of using them to inflict a decisive blow against the enemy without harming the population. . . . Considering the developing military and political situation, the overall trend of the militarization of space and its transformation into a key independent theater of military operations, the potential development of weapon systems by leading states and the focus of their military policies, and the presence of anti-satellite weapons in the U.S. and China, it is essential to promptly examine and introduce strategic decisions regarding a whole range of issues related to space defense (measures to counter the space-based weapons of the opposing side), including questions of priority funding for work in this field.⁵²

Russia is also concerned about threats to its own satellites. It is not clear, however, whether the policy in Russia's Military Doctrine of permitting the use of nuclear weapons in response to a non-nuclear attack "when the state's existence is put under threat" is applicable when applicable to responding to strikes against space-based information and communication systems. Nonetheless, the combination of doctrine and technology does create risks of entanglement.

Earth-observation, communication, and navigation satellites would probably be considered legitimate targets for radio-electronic jamming or physical attack in the early stages of a hypothetical non-nuclear conflict—even a local or regional one—that pitted Russia against the United States and NATO. The most likely targets would be reconnaissance satellites in low-earth orbit. If the opposing sides deployed anti-satellite weapons with the necessary technical specifications, satellites operating in higher orbits would also be at risk. These would include navigation satellites in medium-earth orbit, currently Russia's GLONASS system (Kosmos series) and the U.S. NAVSTAR constellation (which provides Global Positioning System signals). Communications satellites in geostationary and highly elliptical orbits—including the United States' MILSTAR and Advanced Extremely High Frequency constellations and Russia's Meridian, Raduga, and, in the future, Sfera-V series—could also become vulnerable. Indeed, in his 2009 interview, Popovkin stated that the Naryad-VN and Naryad-VR anti-satellite systems were capable of reaching geostationary and other types of high orbit, implying that they could pose a threat to exactly these U.S. military satellites.

Entanglement arises because some of these satellites simultaneously serve the United States' or Russia's strategic nuclear systems. As a result, their destruction would threaten to immediately escalate a war to the nuclear level, especially since strategic forces would probably be on top alert, even in the case of a local armed conflict. In particular, communication satellites are important for the command and control of missile submarines at sea and bombers on patrol, especially in a crisis or local war when as many submarines and aircraft as possible would be dispersed.

From the point of view of entanglement, attacks on missile early-warning satellites could be even more dangerous. Such satellites are located in geostationary or highly elliptical orbits. At the moment, Russia has only two operational early-warning satellites of the new Tundra class, but it has plans, under the State Armaments Programs from 2020 to 2025,

The logic of limited strategic strikes, as dubious as it is, implies preserving each other's early-warning satellites in order to keep any nuclear exchange limited as long as possible.

to deploy more as part of a Unified Space System for military command and threat detection.⁵⁴ The United States meanwhile is replacing its older Defense Support Program satellites with the new Space-Based Infrared System (SBIRS) satellites.

These satellites would likely remain unaffected by anti-satellite operations during the course of a non-nuclear war. However, given the lack of clarity in Russian air-space military strategy,

which blurs the lines between a global non-nuclear war and a nuclear one, it is difficult to be certain about the immunity of missile early-warning satellites. In particular, in order to achieve the desired effect, selective nuclear or conventional strategic strikes would have to penetrate the opponent's limited BMD system, which might require, among other methods, neutralizing early-warning satellites in geostationary orbit and long-range land- and sea-based radars.

Since Russian ICBMs would be ready for launch-on-warning or launch-under-attack, the loss of early-warning satellites might be considered as a precursor to a counterforce strike and provoke Moscow to initiate the sequence to launch those missiles—though, under standard procedures, the actual launch would probably await attack confirmation by land-based early-warning radars or the destruction of those radars. If ground-based radars along Russia's periphery were also attacked, simultaneously or beforehand, the danger would, therefore, be even higher. Moscow believes that the United States understands all the consequences of attacking this kind of Russian satellite, and that the United States would react in exactly the same way to an analogous attack on its own missile

early-warning satellites. The logic of limited strategic strikes, as dubious as it is, implies preserving each other's early-warning satellites in order to keep any nuclear exchange limited as long as possible. However, since dual-use communications satellites, which are also deployed in geostationary orbit, would be considered fair game for anti-satellite warfare, even in the course of a local or regional conventional conflict, there would be a very high probability that a few early-warning satellites would be inadvertently destroyed with all the ensuing consequences. This interaction constitutes yet another form of entanglement and serves as an argument against artificial and dangerous concepts of selective or tailored strategic nuclear options that are blurring the line between conventional and nuclear warfare and thus lowering the nuclear threshold.

Strikes against early-warning satellites would be particularly dangerous if hypersonic boost-glide weapons were deployed, due to the difficulty of detecting and tracking them using ground-based radars. In fact, disabling an opponent's space-based missile early-warning system would practically "blind" it to an attack using hypersonic weapons.

Overall, attacks against early-warning satellites are probably seen in Moscow as more dangerous than attacks on space-based communication systems. Russia is less reliant on communication satellites than the United States, because most possible theaters of military operations are directly adjacent or close to its territory, and its ground forces, rather than its air force or navy, are likely to play the principal role in operations in those theaters. (The Russian operation in Syria is certainly an exception to this paradigm, but it was never conceived as a military action against the United States or its principal allies.) At the same time, since the main leg of Russia's strategic forces is composed of silo-based ICBMs armed with multiple independently targetable reentry vehicles (including old and future types of heavy missiles), Moscow depends much more than the United States on saving this leg from destruction. As a result, Russia relies much more than the United States on launch-on-warning or launch-under-attack. Such strategies are not feasible without early-warning satellites to provide the first alarm signal to start the launch command sequence in the expectation that the attack could be confirmed by land-based radars.

CONCLUSIONS

Political leaders in both Washington and Moscow should be informed about the danger of entanglement and prepared for the scenarios outlined above. They need to understand the potentially destabilizing role of new weapons and their associated operational concepts that create the threat of entanglement and perhaps an unstoppable plunge to global catastrophe. Preventing this threat would require monumental political will and

diplomatic effort in addition to both strategic and technical expertise. All three are presently sorely lacking.

Bilateral strategic arms control, if it were ever revived, could provide a way of mitigating the risk posed by boost-glide systems. The counting rules for delivery vehicles and warheads in a follow-on agreement to the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (New START) could be applied to intercontinental boost-glide systems (such as the HTV-2,

Political leaders in both Washington and Moscow should be informed about the danger of entanglement.

the AHW, and Project 4202), regardless of whether they were armed with conventional or nuclear warheads. Limiting their numbers in this way would alleviate Russia's fear of their being used for a conventional counterforce attack, which endangers its military security and, even in peacetime, politically devalues

its nuclear potential—one of the few remaining vestiges of Russia's former superpower status. Land-based medium- or intermediate-range boost-glide systems should be banned by extending the provisions of the 1987 Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty.

The real or imagined threat of counterforce attacks by sea- and air-launched conventional cruise missiles could perhaps be managed through confidence-building and transparency agreements that would preclude the tacit massing of naval and air forces within range of each other's strategic targets. Under such agreements, the redeployment of U.S. aircraft and surface ships to forward locations as well as the dispatch from port of more cruise missile submarines than are usually deployed would, if not accompanied by a notification and credible benign explanation, serve as a warning to Russia. In this case, Moscow could place its offensive and defensive forces on high alert and thus reduce the prospects for a successful surprise attack.

If Russia's concerns about boost-glide weapons and conventional cruise missiles were managed by such agreements, Russia's Air-Space Forces could be redirected from the exotic concept of an air-space war to the realistic threat of limited nuclear missile and air attacks against urban-industrial centers by third nations, rogue regimes, and terrorists. In this case, the cooperative development and operation of defense systems by the United States and Russia would become feasible again.

In terms of the entanglement risks of anti-satellite weapons, the only good news is that, at present, neither the United States nor Russia is deploying dedicated operational anti-satellite weapons. The only existing anti-satellite capabilities are inherent to dual-use systems (such as U.S. Standard Missile-3 interceptors and Ground-Based Interceptors,

and Russia's S-400 and forthcoming S-500 air- and missile defense systems). Other antisatellites capabilities are mothballed, or at various stages of research and development. This still leaves some chance to negotiate realistic and verifiable limitations on the testing and thus on the deployment of dedicated anti-satellite weapons. Key space-based nuclear C3I capabilities—early-warning and communications satellites, in particular—are in geostationary or highly elliptical orbits and could probably only be threatened by dedicated anti-satellite capabilities (dual-use air- and missile defense systems do not appear able to reach such orbits). As a result, an agreement that ensured the security of satellites critical to nuclear C3I, even if it could not reduce the anti-satellite threat posed by dual-use air- and missile defense systems, would still help to manage at least one dangerous aspect of entanglement.

NOTES

- 1. Carl von Clausewitz, *On War*, edited and translated by Michael Howard and Peter Paret (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1976), 87.
- 2. One of the few exceptions is the 2016 version of the Russian official document, "The Concept of Russia's Foreign Policy," which mentions such a possibility, available from: http://www.mid.ru/foreign_policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2542248.
- 3. "Vozdushno-kosmicheskie sily RF pristupili k sluzhbe" [Air-Space Forces of the Russian Federation enter into service], Interfax, August 3, 2015, http://www.interfax.ru/russia/457604; and "Vozdushno-kosmicheskie sily" [Air-Space Forces], Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation, accessed October 13, 2017, http://structure.mil.ru/structure/forces/vks.htm.
- 4. "Voennaya doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii" [Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation], President of Russia, 2014, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/47334.
- 5. Andrei Demin, et al., "Sereznoi ugroze adekvatnyi otvet. Osnovnoi sferoi vooruzhennoi borby stanet vozdushno-kosmicheskoe prostranstva" [An appropriate response to a serious threat. The main area of armed conflict will be the air-space theater], *Vozdushno-kosmicheskaya oborona*, August 13, 2012, http://www.vko.ru/strategiya/sereznoy-ugroze-adekvatnyy-otvet.
- 6. Yury Krinitsky, "Nauchno-kontseptualnyi podkhod k organizatsii VKO Rossii" [A scientific and conceptual approach to the organization of Russian air-space defense], *Vozdushno-kosmicheskaya oborona*, February 19, 2013, http://www.vko.ru/koncepcii/nauchno-konceptualnyy-podhod-k-organizacii-vko-rossii.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Vyacheslav Baskakov, "Kosmicheskie Voiska kak garantiya oborony strany" [Space Forces as a guarantee of the country's defense], *Nezavisimoe voennoe obozrenie*, October 1, 2004, http://nvo.ng.ru/concepts/2004-10-01/4_cosmos.html.
- 9. Demin et al., "Sereznoi ugroze adekvatnyi otvet."
- 10. "Kazhdyi pyatyi rubl—na VKO" [Every fifth ruble—for air-space defense], *Voenno-promyshlennyi kurer*, February 21, 2012, https://vpk-news.ru/news/403.
- 11. Vladimir Putin, "Being Strong: National Security Guarantees for Russia," Archive of the Official Site of the 2008-2012 Prime Minister of the Russian Federation, February 20, 2012, http://archive.premier.gov.ru/eng/events/news/18185/.
- 12. Alexei Arbatov, "Sovmestnaya PRO nikak ne poluchaetsya" [A joint missile defense system will never work], *Nezavisimoe voennoe obozrenie*, June 17, 2011, http://nvo.ng.ru/concepts/2011-06-17/1_pro.html.
- 13. Ronald Reagan, "Address Before a Joint Session of the Congress on the State of the Union—January 25, 1984," American Presidency Project, http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=40205.
- 14. Krinitsky, "Nauchno-kontseptualnyi podkhod k organizatsii VKO Rossii."
- 15. Viktor Myasnikov, "Protivoraketnaya i protivovozdushnaya oborona Rossii budet luchshei v mire" [Russia's air- and missile defense system will be the best in the world], *Nezavisimoe voennoe obozrenie*, December 12, 2014, http://nvo.ng.ru/armament/2014-12-12/1_oborona.html.
- 16. Oleg Grinevskyi, *Perelom. Ot Brezhneva k Gorbachevu* [The break from Brezhnev to Gorbachev] (Moscow: Olma-Press, 2004), 69–75.
- 17. Ibid.

- 18. "Proizvodstvo ballisticheskikh raket otstaet ot grafika" [The production of ballistic missiles lags behind schedule], *Nezavisimoye voennoe obozrenie*, January 27, 2017, nvo.ng.ru/armament/2017-01-27/2_934_red.html.
- 19. Sergei Sukhanov, "VKO eto zadacha, a ne sistema" [Air-space defense is a task, not a system], *Vozdushno-losmicheskaya oborona*, March 29, 2010, http://www.vko.ru/koncepcii/vko-eto-zadacha-ne-sistema.
- 20. "V Sovfede poobeshchali voennyi otvet na razmeshchenie PRO SShA v Rumynii i Polshe" [Council of Federation promised a military response to U.S. BMD deployment in Romania and Poland], Interfax, May 12, 2016, http://www.interfax.ru/russia/507970.
- 21. Aktualnye zadachi razvitiya Vooruzhennykh Sil Rossiiskoi Federatsii [Critical tasks of the development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation] (Moscow: Ministerstvo Oborony, 2003); Konstantin Sivkov, "Pravo na udar" [Right to strike], Voenno-promyshlennyi kurer, March 5, 2014, http://vpk-news.ru/articles/19370; Markell Boytsov, "Terminologiya v voennoi doctrine" [Terminology of the Military Doctrine], Nezavisimoe voennoe obozrenie, October 31, 2014, http://nvo.ng.ru/concepts/2014-10-31/10_doctrina.html; and David Lerman and Terry Atlas, "Russia's 'Saber-Rattling' Threatens Stability, U.S. Says," Bloomberg, June 25, 2015, http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-06-25/russia-s-nuclear-saber-rattling-threatens-stability-u-s-says.
- 22. "Voennaya doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii."
- 23. Dmitry Akhmerov, Yevgeny Akhmerov, and Marat Valeev, "Aerostat—drug 'Sarmata'" [Balloon—a friend of 'Sarmat'], *Voenno-promyshlennyi kurer*, October 12, 2016, http://vpknews.ru/articles/32887.
- 24. Daryl G. Kimball, "World War III? Into Uncharted Territory, Trump's Authority to Use Nuclear Weapons: 'Let It Be an Arms Race. We Will Outmatch Them...and Outlast Them All," Global Research, February 4, 2017, http://www.globalresearch.ca/world-war-iii-trumps-authority-to-use-nuclear-weapons-let-it-be-an-arms-race-we-will-outmatch-themand-outlast-them-all/5572887; Robert Legvold, "The Challenges of the New Nuclear Age in the 21st Century World (Dis)Order," in *The Multipolar Nuclear World: Challenges and Opportunities*, edited by Alexei Arbatov and Vladimir Dvorkin (Moscow: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, forthcoming); and John M. Donnelly, "Pentagon Panel Urges Trump Team to Expand Nuclear Options," *Roll Call*, February 2, 2017, http://www.rollcall.com/news/policy/pentagon-panel-urges-trump-team-expand-nuclear-options.
- 25. Vladimir Putin, "Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club," President of Russia, October 22, 2015, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50548.
- 26. Vladimir Putin, "Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club," President of Russia, October 24, 2014, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/46860.
- 27. "Tekst vystupleniya Dmitriya Rogozina na press-konferentsii v 'RG'" [Transcript of Dmitry Rogozin's speech at the RG press conference], *Rossiiskaya gazeta*, June 28, 2013, https://rg.ru/2013/06/28/doklad.html.
- 28. Myasnikov, "Protivoraketnaya i protivovozdushnaya oborona Rossii budet luchshei v mire."
- 29. Eugene Miasnikov, "The Air-Space Threat to Russia," in *Missile Defense: Confrontation and Cooperation*, edited by Alexei Arbatov, Vladimir Dvorkin, and Natalia Bubnova (Moscow: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2013), 121–46.
- 30. "Sergei Shoigu: za tri goda Rossiya uvelichit kolichestvo krylatykh raket v pyat raz" [Sergei Shoigu: Russia will increase number of cruise missiles fivefold in three years], *TASS*, July 5, 2013, http://tass.ru/arhiv/629786.

- 31. "Voennaya doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii."
- 32. Alexander Raigorodetsky, "Proekt MBR 'Albatros' (SSSR)" [The Albatross ICBM project (USSR)], Dogs of War, August 15, 2011, http://www.dogswar.ru/oryjeinaia-ekzotika/raketnoe-oryjie/4945-proekt-mbr-qalbatros.html; Alexey Ramm and Dmitry Korneev, "'Albatros' miro-voi revolyutsii, chast' 1" [The Albatross of the world revolution, part 1], *Voenno-promyshlennyi kurer*, September 23, 2015, http://www.vpk-news.ru/articles/27160; and Alexey Ramm and Dmitry Korneev, "Gipersmert na podkhode" [Hyperdeath approaching], *Voenno-promyshlennyi kurer*, Mar. 25, 2015, http://www.vpk-news.ru/articles/24407.
- 33. Raigorodetsky, "Proekt MBR 'Albatros' (SSSR)."
- 34. "Proizvodstvo ballisticheskikh raket otstaet ot grafika."
- 35. "Voennaya doktrina Rossiiskoi Federatsii."
- 36. Ramm and Korneev, "Gipersmert na podkhode."
- 37. Dmitry Akhmerov, Yevgeny Akhmerov, and Marat Valeev, "Po-bystromu ne poluchitsya" [It won't happen fast], *Voenno-promyshlennyi kurer*, October 21, 2015, http://vpk-news.ru/articles/27617.
- 38. James M. Acton, Silver Bullet? Asking the Right Questions About Conventional Prompt Global Strike (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2013), 33–63.
- 39. Briefing by Lieutenant General Victor Poznihir, deputy chief of the Main Operational Directorate, at the VI Moscow Conference on International Security, April 26–27, 2017.
- 40. Emma Luxton, "Which Countries Spend the Most on Space Exploration?," World Economic Forum, January 11, 2016, https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/01/which-countries-spend-the-most-on-space-exploration/.
- 41. Boris Molchanov, "The Militarization of Space and Space Weapons," in *Nuclear Proliferation: New Technologies, Weapons, Treaties*, edited by Alexei Arbatov and Vladimir Dvorkin (Moscow: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2009), 160–85.
- 42. Vladimir Dvorkin, "Space Weapons Programs," in *Outer Space: Weapons, Diplomacy, and Security*, edited by Alexei Arbatov and Vladimir Dvorkin (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2010), 30–45.
- 43. Molchanov, "The Militarization of Space and Space Weapons"; and Maksim Tarasenko, *Voennye aspekty sovetskoi kosmonavtiki* [Military aspects of Soviet space exploration] (Moscow: TOO Nikol; Agentstvo Rossiiskoi pechati, 1992).
- 44. Sergei Ivanov, ed., *Entsiklopediya 21 vek. oruzhie i tekhnologii Rossii* [21st century encyclopedia: Russian weapons and technologies], vol. 5, *Kosmicheskie sredstva vooruzheniya* [Space weapons] (Moscow: Publishing House "Weapon and Technologies," 2002).
- 45. "Rossiya razrabatyvaet protivosputnikovoe oruzhie v otvet na shagi SShA v etoi sfere, zayavil v chetverg zhurnalistam v Moskve zamestitel ministra oborony RF po vooruzheniyu general armii Vladimir Popovkin" [Russia is developing anti-satellite weapons in response to the United States' steps in this area, Deputy Defense Minister General Vladimir Popovkin told journalists on Thursday], *RIA Novosti*, March 5, 2009; and Alexander Khoroshikh, "Re: Protivokosmicheskaya oborona" [Re: Anti-space defense], *Astroforum*, December 13, 2009, http://www.astronomy.ru/forum/index.php/topic,69231.msg1108417.html#msg1108417).
- 46. S. V. Cherkas, *Sovremennye politiko-pravovye problemy voenno-kosmicheskoi deyatelnosti i osnovy metodologii ikh issledovaniya* [Contemporary political and legal problems of military activity in space and basic methodology for studying them] (Moscow: MO, 1995).

- 47. Pavel Podvig, "The Window of Vulnerability That Wasn't: Soviet Military Buildup in the 1970s—A Research Note," *International Security* 33, no. 1 (2008): 118–38.
- 48. "Rossiya razrabatyvaet protivosputnikovoe oruzhie v otvet na shagi SShA v etoi sfere."
- 49. Sergei Sukhanov, Vladimir Grinko, and Vladimir Smirnov, "Kosmos v voprosakh vooruzhennoi borby" [Space in issues of armed conflict], *Natsionalnaya oborona*, no. 7 (July 2008): 41.
- 50. Vasiliy Dolgov and Yury Podgornykh, "Gospodstvo v kosmose pobeda na zemle" [Supremacy in space, victory on Earth], *Vozdushno-kosmicheskaya oborona*, June 8, 2014, http://www.vko.ru/strategiya/gospodstvo-v-kosmose-pobeda-na-zemle.
- 51. Evgeny Buzhinsky, "Kosmos: Novyi TVD ili sfera sotrudnichestva" [Space: New combat theater or sphere of cooperation], *Nezavisimoe voennoe obozrenie*, April 10, 2009, http://nvo.ng.ru/armament/2009-04-10/1_space.html.
- 52. Sukhanov, Grinko, and Smirnov, "Kosmos v voprosakh vooruzhennoi borby": 42.
- 53. Anatoly Zak, "Spooky World of Military Satellites," Russian Space Web, December 17, 2016, http://www.russianspaceweb.com/spacecraft_military.html.
- 54. Vasily Myasnikov, "Edinaya kosmicheskaya sistema predupredit o yadernom napadenii" [A unified space system will warn of a nuclear attack], *Nezavisimoe voennoe obozrenie*, October 17, 2014, http://nvo.ng.ru/armament/2014-10-17/1_shojgu.html; and Tatyana Gorina, "Rossiya ostalas bez 'Oka': kogda zarabotaet novaya kosmicheskaya sistema preduprezhdeniya o raketnoi atake?" [Russia without 'Oka': When will the new space missile attack warning system start work?], *Moskovsky komsomolets*, February 11, 2015, http://www.mk.ru/politics/2015/02/11/rossiya-ostalas-bez-oka-kogda-zarabotaet-novaya-sistema-obnaruzheniya-raket.html.

THE
UNDERAPPRECIATED
RISKS OF
ENTANGLEMENT:
A CHINESE PERSPECTIVE

INTRODUCTION

THE NUCLEAR DOMAIN IS no longer isolated due to at least two key developments in military technology. First, a wide range of non-nuclear technologies are emerging that can interact with nuclear weapons and their command, control, communication, and information (C3I) systems. These technologies include hypersonic, anti-space, cyber, and unmanned autonomous weapons, as well as precision-guided munitions and missile defenses. Second, multifunctional military technologies that can play a role in both conventional and nuclear operations or threaten both the nuclear and conventional assets of a potential enemy are becoming increasingly common.

This entanglement of non-nuclear and nuclear technologies has important implications for escalation dynamics between the conventional and nuclear realms. While American scholars have started to study these risks, there has been no systematic research into Chinese perspectives. Yet, this issue is relevant to China. Advanced American non-nuclear weapons could threaten China's nuclear forces and their C3I infrastructure. China has been closely watching the United States, and to a lesser extent Russia, develop these non-nuclear technologies and has invested in its own similar development programs. When fielded, these weapons could threaten the U.S. nuclear C3I infrastructure.

Against this background, this chapter focuses on four potential pathways of escalation from a non-nuclear conflict to a nuclear one as a result of entanglement. First, the multifunctionality of certain weapons and other military assets could cause a misinterpretation that leads to inadvertent escalation. Both multifunction strike weapons and multi-

Entanglement of non-nuclear and nuclear technologies has important implications for escalation dynamics between the conventional and nuclear realms.

function targets, including weapons or enabling capabilities, could create this kind of misinterpretation.

Second, strategic misunderstanding and miscalculation can result from divergent views about the purpose and implications of deploying particular weapons or the circumstances in which those weapons might be used. The United States and China, for example, have divergent understandings about the circumstances

under which each one might use anti-satellite (ASAT) weapons, and they interpret the purpose and implications behind the deployment of the Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system in South Korea quite differently. These differences could lead to inadvertent escalation during crisis.

Third, the development and deployment of certain non-nuclear technologies could influence a country's attitude toward risk-taking during a crisis and make it more or less likely to escalate deliberately. Fourth, the introduction of certain non-nuclear technologies could mitigate or exacerbate the fog of war—that is, the inevitable uncertainty in situational awareness of the battlefield—thus affecting the risks of inadvertent nuclear escalation.

For each of these pathways, this chapter seeks to present and explain Chinese scholars' understandings of the escalation risks stemming from entanglement and to compare them to their Western counterparts' views. It also presents the authors' own views about these escalation risks. In addition, this chapter explores whether, as some Western scholars have argued, China has been deliberately making use of the escalation risks stemming from entanglement as a way of enhancing deterrence. It avoids rehearsing China's real and serious—but well-known—concerns about the implications of U.S. conventional precision strike weapons and missile defenses for its nuclear deterrent.

To understand Chinese perspectives on each of the escalation pathways, the authors conducted a comprehensive review of openly available documents and publications, carried out extensive interviewing, and organized a closed-door roundtable with senior

Chinese experts from the military, the foreign policy community, the defense industry, think tanks, and academia. One key theme that emerged from these interactions is that China is not a monolithic entity. Accordingly, this chapter explains the major schools of thought, and highlights some minority views that may also be of interest to an international audience.

CHINESE THINKING ABOUT ESCALATION

Inadvertent escalation has not been a traditional focus of Chinese thinking about security. Ancient Chinese military thinking did not touch on inadvertent escalation or crisis management. During China's revolutionary years under Mao Zedong, China's security policy emphasized the importance of tactics to confuse the enemy by creating the utmost uncertainty in its mind. The purpose was to keep the enemy from understanding China's own capabilities and true objectives, while understanding the enemy's capabilities and intentions as much as possible. This traditional thinking is quite different from the Western school of thought that argues that allowing an adversary to correctly ascertain one's intentions and capabilities can help avoid inadvertent escalation.

Chinese political and military leaders have consistently expressed the view that military action should only be taken when there is absolute certainty (or near certainty) of vic-

tory. Among the three principles for warfare stressed by Mao Zedong, one concerned the circumstances in which to employ military force: "[It] is the winning principle. We either do not fight them; or if we do choose to go into a fight, we must win. We should never fight a war for which we are not very well prepared and which we do not have full confidence of winning." Because of this principle, Chinese strategists

Following China's acquisition of a nuclear weapon capability in the mid-1960s, it has had little real experience with being directly involved in nuclear crises.

have generally not devoted much thinking to scenarios other than complete victory or defeat. This principle is also illustrative of the traditional Chinese belief that the course of a war can be well controlled and managed by top commanders. The various uncertainties associated with waging a war or the possibility that top commanders may not fully understand the situation or be able to effectively control military operations has not been seriously considered.

Following China's acquisition of a nuclear weapon capability in the mid-1960s, it has had little real experience with being directly involved in nuclear crises, with the exception of the Sino-Soviet border crisis in 1969, during which the Soviet Union reportedly made an implicit threat of conducting a surgical strike against China's rudimentary nuclear capability. By contrast, the United States and the Soviet Union became involved in a number of serious nuclear crises, including the Cuban Missile Crisis in 1962. Such nuclear crises taught them firsthand lessons about the real risks of inadvertent escalation,

In recent decades, Chinese thinking has evolved, as the country has opened up and as its strategic community has engaged more frequently with its Western counterparts.

and resulted in cooperative U.S.-Soviet efforts, such as the bilateral Prevention of Nuclear War Agreement and the establishment of Nuclear Risk Reduction Centers. By contrast, China's lack of experience with nuclear crises may have contributed to a lack of thinking about inadvertent escalation risks.

Before the 1980s, Chinese discussions focused on how most international crises stemmed from domestic turmoil rather

than international tensions.⁵ Moreover, the traditional Chinese view is that discussing escalation or crisis management sends, in and of itself, a signal of weakness.⁶ China also viewed never compromising with the enemy as a sacred principle and a key quality in a decisionmaker. This viewpoint further reduced Chinese experts' interest in studying how to avoid or mitigate escalation.

In recent decades, Chinese thinking has evolved, as the country has opened up and as its strategic community has engaged more frequently with its Western counterparts. As Chinese experts have been introduced to and embraced concepts in the Western literature, including escalation and crisis stability, domestic discussions on escalation have become more frequent. A growing number of Chinese experts have started to analyze strategic security issues for their implications for arms control and crisis stability. This development has, in turn, facilitated effective and in-depth exchanges between strategic communities in China and the West.⁷

That said, traditional views and perceptions still—to varying degrees—affect China's overall understanding of these issues. The resulting combination of traditional Chinese views and Western thinking has made current Chinese perspectives on the relationship between entanglement and inadvertent escalation complex and important to explore.

MISINTERPRETATION DUE TO MULTIFUNCTION CAPABILITIES

MULTIFUNCTION TARGETS

Some weapon systems or enabling capabilities play a role in both conventional and nuclear military operations. In a conventional conflict, if these assets were struck, the attacked state could have difficulty in accurately interpreting the underlying intentions of its enemy because the strike could be aimed at undermining its conventional military capability or, a much greater concern, its nuclear capability. If the attacked state concluded that its nuclear capability were under threat, it might launch a nuclear retaliation.

For instance, U.S. early-warning satellites provide both strategic early warning of a nuclear attack and enhance U.S. regional missile defense capabilities (which are primarily designed to defend against conventionally armed missiles). For a theater missile defense system, the area it can protect depends strongly on warning time: the longer the warning time, the larger the area. U.S. early-warning satellites can generally provide earlier warning of an incoming missile attack than existing U.S. land-based radars and therefore can improve the combat capability of theater missile defense systems. The United States has expressed concerns that its early-warning satellites might be targeted by China, including in the 2016 version of the Department of Defense's annual report to Congress on *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China*. U.S. scholars have also cited People's Liberation Army (PLA) publications that argue that "shooting down U.S. early-warning satellites would be a de-escalatory and stabilizing action in a naval encounter with the United States." Senior U.S. officials have publicly noted these reports.

Some Chinese experts have indeed argued that if a conventional war breaks out between the United States and China in the Taiwan Strait, China should consider destroying American early-warning satellites to degrade U.S. theater missile defense capabilities and hence to ensure the efficacy of Chinese conventional missile strikes against American and/or Taiwanese targets in the region. For the United States, given the importance of early-warning satellites in the American nuclear C3I system, Chinese strikes against such satellites could be (mis)interpreted as an attempt to deliberately undermine the U.S. capability to quickly detect and intercept Chinese intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) launched against the U.S. homeland. Fearing that the Chinese strikes against its early-warning satellites might be a sign that Beijing was preparing for ICBM strikes against the United States, Washington might feel compelled to launch preemptive strikes against China's strategic offensive capabilities. In this way, attacks against multifunction military assets—U.S. early-warning satellites in this case—could lead to inadvertent escalation.

Similarly, there has been concern in the U.S. strategic community that China does not have a dedicated nuclear command-and-control system and that some Chinese communication capabilities play a role in supporting both nuclear and conventional military operations.¹³ Whether this is indeed the case in China is difficult to assess at the open-source level, and even Chinese experts do not seem to have a consensus view due to the lack of a clear definition of what constitutes a dedicated nuclear command-and-control system. Foreign experts have also raised the concern that some Chinese ballistic missiles, such as the DF-21 and DF-26, reportedly have both nuclear and conventional variants, creating the risk that the United States might mistake a nuclear-armed missile for a conventional one and trigger inadvertent escalation by striking it. Furthermore, both nuclear and conventional missiles are believed to be deployed at some Chinese missile bases and may "share the same support capabilities and facilities." This co-location of nuclear and conventional missiles creates another potential cause of inadvertent escalation.

So far, Chinese analysts have not developed the same level of appreciation as many Western experts about the escalation risks of multifunction capabilities or commingling. Most Chinese experts—from both the policy and technical communities—do not seem to recognize the inherent risks of multifunction capabilities and commingling, and rarely take them into consideration during policy deliberations. ¹⁵ In fact, one can hardly find discussions of such risks in the Chinese literature.

This absence may be partially attributable to the relatively high level of nuclear secrecy in China. To some extent, Chinese security and military experts, both inside and outside of government, still work in a compartmentalized system where communication between agencies and services is less effective than it should be. Many Chinese experts who are cleared to attend international exchanges and dialogues may not know the operational arrangements concerning China's nuclear forces, and do not appear to be familiar with the specific policy issues related to commingling. Their views on, say, how China might respond to a U.S. conventional strike that was aimed at China's conventional capabilities but ended up undermining Chinese nuclear capabilities seem to be speculative and not based on previous internal discussions. This stove-piping adds to the difficulty of having substantive discussions and reaching common views.

Different understandings between Chinese experts and their foreign counterparts about the purpose and implications of specific actions make the former more likely to dismiss escalation risks. For instance, from the Chinese perspective, in a U.S.-China conventional war in the Taiwan Strait, a Chinese attack against American early-warning satellites would clearly constitute a tactical military operation with the limited objective of undermining U.S. theater missile defense capabilities in the region. Although some Chinese experts understand that these satellites also provide strategic early warning of

an incoming nuclear strike, these experts seem to expect the United States to be able to correctly interpret the use of ASAT weapons in a war that is conventional, limited, and regional. They reason that because China appears to have no capability to undermine the United States' massive nuclear forces, it would make no military sense for China to even try to do so. However, they neglect the possibility that the United States might interpret such strikes as preparations for the first use of nuclear weapons designed to scare rather than disarm.

By contrast, American officials and experts have quite different views about the purpose and implications of such an attack. They generally agree that strikes against early-warning satellites would be viewed as seriously threatening to the U.S. nuclear C3I system and hence highly provocative and escalatory. ¹⁶ This important gap in understandings could lead to miscalculations and unexpected escalation.

These differences in thinking between Chinese and Western strategists help explain their differing interpretations of China's nuclear posture. Some foreign analysts suggest that China may deliberately commingle its nuclear and conventional capabilities—or may do

so to a greater extent in the future—to protect its conventional missiles from enemy strikes.¹⁷ The logic they attribute to China is that, in a limited conventional conflict, an enemy would avoid attacking any Chinese conventional forces that were deployed close to China's nuclear forces because the risk of mistakenly striking those forces would be too high.

The fact that Chinese strategists have not given much thought to the implications of commingling suggests that it is not a deliberate strategy.

In practice, however, there is no hard evidence that China has deliberately com-

mingled nuclear and conventional capabilities for this reason or that it would consider doing so in the future. The fact that Chinese strategists have not given much thought to the implications of commingling suggests that it is not a deliberate strategy. Moreover, Chinese experts do not seem to embrace the thinking that nuclear forces should be used to protect conventional forces. On the contrary, for Chinese strategists, the survivability of nuclear forces is a much higher priority than that of conventional forces. From this perspective, it would make no sense for Chinese military planners to use nuclear forces to protect conventional forces. ¹⁸

In fact, Chinese commingling seems to be driven primarily by engineering and logistical convenience. Experts from the Academy of Military Sciences of the PLA recently

mentioned that the newly revealed DF-26 intermediate-range ballistic missile uses the "same missile body" for both nuclear and conventional warheads—in fact, it can change between nuclear and conventional warheads quickly, depending on specific battlefield requirements. They argue that, given China's policy of maintaining a small nuclear arsenal, enabling nuclear missiles to launch conventional warheads increases China's capability to deal with "diverse security threats." It appears that China commingles its conventional and nuclear forces for similar reasons.

MULTIFUNCTION STRIKE WEAPONS

Misinterpretation could also be caused by the deployment or employment of offensive weapons capable of threatening both nuclear and conventional targets. A number of new types of non-nuclear weapons are potentially capable of threatening a wide range of different targets. For example, the potential targets for conventional hypersonic weapons could include high-value terrorists, radars, ASAT weapons, and the transporter-erectorlaunchers (TELs) for both nuclear and conventional missiles. Moreover, hypersonic weapons are maneuverable, creating uncertainty about their aim points—a problem known as destination ambiguity. Thus, if China detected a hypersonic weapon launched from the United States headed in its direction, it would not initially know whether the target was somewhere in North Korea, eastern Russia, or China. If it became clear, later in flight, that the target was in China, Beijing would still be unsure whether the United States was aiming for, say, a population center, a command-and-control facility, a missile base, a nuclear missile TEL on patrol, or an ASAT weapon launcher. China would also have difficulties in determining whether the weapon was armed with a conventional or nuclear warhead—a problem known as warhead ambiguity. The combination of destination and warhead ambiguity associated with weapons that can destroy both nuclear and conventional targets could create significant escalation risks.²⁰

Chinese experts do not appear to have paid much attention to such ambiguities and the associated escalation risks. One reason seems to be that they have always assumed that the United States is interested in deliberately using hypersonic weapons to preemptively attack China's nuclear forces. Even if such weapons are armed only with conventional warheads, Chinese analysts fear that their high speed and precision will mean they could be used in a first strike. ²¹ Chinese concerns have only increased over time with the inclusion, in the 2002 U.S. Nuclear Posture Review, of "nonnuclear strike capabilities" in the New Triad (a concept that called for the development of nuclear and non-nuclear strike capabilities, strategic defenses, and a responsive infrastructure), ²² and with technological breakthroughs associated with the U.S. Conventional Prompt Global Strike program (an effort to develop long-range hypersonic non-nuclear weapons). China, therefore, is more

prone to interpret an ambiguous event as an attack against its nuclear forces for two primary reasons: Beijing believes that Washington is developing hypersonic weapons for potential use against China's nuclear forces, and Beijing has failed to fully study and appreciate the risks of misinterpretation as a result of warhead and destination ambiguities.

Unmanned underwater vehicles (UUVs) are another example of an emerging non-nuclear capability that may cause inadvertent escalation as a result of their multifunctionality. Some UUV operations can simultaneously threaten an enemy's nuclear ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs) and its attack submarines. For instance, UUVs can be used to collect data about an enemy's submarine deployment areas or travel routes to prepare for anti-submarine warfare (ASW) operations. Even in peacetime, such activities can increase tensions, as demonstrated by the December 2016 face-off between the U.S. and Chinese navies over the deployment of two American UUVs, one of which was seized by China, in the southeastern part of the South China Sea.²³

More importantly, in a crisis, UUVs could be deployed at the entrance to an enemy's submarine base or near a maritime chokepoint to track and trail submarines. The U.S. Navy master plans for UUV development explicitly identify "hold at risk" as one important mission for UUVs. ²⁴ Such UUV operations would appear equally threatening to Chinese SSBNs and attack submarines, and, in a crisis, it would be difficult for China to determine U.S. intentions. Thus, even if the United States wanted to threaten only China's attack submarines and not its SSBNs, there would be a real risk that China would nonetheless suspect that its sea-based nuclear deterrent capabilities were in danger. In this case, China might react in ways that could appear to the United States as particularly provocative and escalatory. Indeed, Chinese reports implied that the reason why China seized the U.S. UUV in December 2016 was directly related to the perceived threat to Chinese SSBNs in the region. ²⁵ In a future confrontation, if China believed its SSBNs were under threat, it could again take very assertive measures to dispel U.S. forces and conduct very aggressive operations to defend those submarines. Such activities could be viewed as disproportionately aggressive by the United States and hence prove escalatory.

DIVERGENT UNDERSTANDINGS OF NON-NUCLEAR CAPABILITIES AND THEIR CONSEQUENCES

Very often, states have divergent understandings about certain capabilities. Such differences can have important implications for crisis stability in two ways. First, they can lead to differences in perception about the possessor's propensity to use a given capability in a crisis. Second, they can lead to differences in perception about the purpose behind the

deployment of that capability, which can, in turn, affect interpretations of the other's willingness to escalate or deescalate during a crisis.

DIVERGENT UNDERSTANDINGS ABOUT THE LIKELIHOOD OF USE

Ever since China's successful test of an ASAT weapon in 2007, its interest in this technology has received considerable international attention. At the same time, many Chinese military analysts and commentators have painted a grave future in which outer space will become a new battlefield. Given the significant role that space-based assets play in modern military operations, many Chinese analysts have speculated in public writings and commentaries that ASAT weapons may, in the future, become a strategic capability to greatly influence the outcome of future wars. To Some U.S. officials and analysts suspect that some of China's missile defense tests in recent years were really disguised ASAT tests. That said, because of the inherent commonality between ASAT and missile defense technologies and a lack of technical data about the tests, it is difficult to draw objective conclusions about China's level of interest in deploying, let alone using, ASAT weapons. Nonetheless, U.S. officials and analysts are becoming seriously concerned that

Interviews with the Chinese strategic community revealed that an important perception gap may exist between American and Chinese experts.

Beijing might use ASAT weapons in a future conflict to try and nullify the significant benefits the United States gains through its use of space.

Interviews with the Chinese strategic community revealed that an important perception gap may exist between American and Chinese experts.²⁹ Most Chinese experts raised serious doubts about the true efficacy of ASAT weap-

ons. The most common view was that there has been far too much theoretical discussion in China about the role that ASAT weapons could play, and a lack of serious study in the open literature that systematically and realistically examines the likelihood that such weapons could significantly affect the course of future wars. In fact, most experts were skeptical that ASAT weapons could help achieve any decisive and asymmetric advantage. This view, which is very common among Chinese technical experts, is consistent with some recent studies conducted by foreign scholars that suggest serious limitations in ASAT weapons' battlefield utility.³⁰ By contrast, Chinese experts who are more supportive of using ASAT weapons on a battlefield tend to be theoretical strategists.

This lack of consensus within the Chinese strategic community suggests that China may actually be less inclined to use ASAT weapons during a future military conflict than most

American officials and experts expect. This potential reluctance has obvious benefits for crisis stability. However, because the United States does not perceive that hesitancy, these benefits are much less likely to be realized than they may otherwise have been. In a crisis, believing that China would be likely to use ASAT weapons, the United States could misinterpret ambiguous signs—such as movements of ASAT capabilities—as signals that

China might be preparing for such use when it is, in fact, not. If so, the United States might overreact by launching a preemptive strike against perceived Chinese ASAT assets and facilities, risking an unnecessary war or precipitating serious escalation.

To complicate matters further, differences in perception about capabilities also create differences in perception about

Differences in perception about capabilities also create differences in perception about which state is responsible for causing the escalation risks.

which state is responsible for causing the escalation risks, complicating efforts to resolve the problem. A number of Chinese experts acknowledged the potential escalation risks, but argued that because they are the result of the U.S. nuclear doctrine of launch-underattack, it is the United States that should be responsible for making efforts to reduce such risks by, for instance, abandoning its launch-under-attack posture. China, they argue, should not feel inhibited.

DIVERGENT UNDERSTANDINGS ABOUT THE PURPOSE OF DEPLOYMENTS

Recent disputes about the deployment of the U.S. THAAD anti-missile system in South Korea provide another illustration of how divergent understandings about the capabilities of a particular technology can create escalation risks. In this case, however, there is an added complication compared to Chinese ASAT weapons. The United States correctly understands the motives behind China's potential acquisition of ASAT weapons, but it may overestimate China's willingness to use such capabilities. By contrast, in the case of THAAD, a divergence in perceptions about capabilities has created a similar divergence about the very purpose of the system's deployment, further exacerbating escalation risks and hindering the development of any solution.

In July 2016, Washington and Seoul agreed to deploy the THAAD system in South Korea. The country's existing missile defense system only consists of low-altitude capabilities, such as the Patriot Advanced Capability-2, that intercept incoming missiles shortly before impact.³¹ THAAD is intended to provide an extra layer of defense by intercepting

longer-range missiles at higher altitudes. Given the increasing ballistic missile threat from North Korea, the United States and South Korea see the deployment of THAAD as a technical necessity for the purpose of protecting South Korea's population as well as American military bases in the country.

China has a totally different understanding about THAAD and the purpose of its deployment. Chinese experts believe that THAAD is mostly useful for intercepting ballistic missiles with ranges longer than 1,000 kilometers (about 600 miles). Because the Korean Peninsula is only about 900 kilometers from north to south, the primary North Korean missile threat to South Korea comes from missiles with ranges less than 1,000 kilometers. Chinese experts have, therefore, drawn the conclusion that THAAD cannot protect South Korea from the North Korean missile threat and that its deployment must really be directed at China.³²

China also has deep suspicions that the THAAD deployment is just one step of a comprehensive U.S. strategy to "ring China with missile defenses" in an effort to undermine China's nuclear deterrent.³³ Chinese technical experts point out that the powerful X-band AN/TPY-2 radar associated with the THAAD system might be able to monitor the process of releasing warheads and decoys from Chinese ICBMs. They are also concerned that the radar might be capable of detecting and tracking the launch of Chinese sea-launched ballistic missiles from SSBNs in Bohai Bay. Such data could be shared with the American homeland missile defense system, considerably improving its effectiveness against Chinese nuclear missiles.³⁴ For these reasons, Chinese experts believe that the deployment of THAAD could seriously undermine China's nuclear deterrent and therefore poses a strategic security threat.

U.S. experts, including senior State Department officials, have disagreed, both publicly and privately, with the Chinese assessment that THAAD is unable to intercept North Korea's short-range missiles, yet does have the potential to undermine China's nuclear deterrent. The United States assesses that the impact of the AN/TPY-2 radar on China's deterrent will be very marginal—if it has any impact at all—and will not significantly undermine China's nuclear deterrent because of China's advanced countermeasures against ballistic missile defenses. Most American experts dismiss Chinese concerns as unfounded or as politically motivated exaggerations.

The divergence in perceptions between the United States and China could create escalation problems. Senior Chinese military experts, such as retired Major General Yin Zhuo and retired Rear Admiral Yang Yi, have argued that China should be prepared to attack THAAD if a military conflict breaks out between the United States and China.³⁵ Yin even argued that China should consider striking THAAD as its first move at the very

beginning of a future military conflict with the United States.³⁶ If Beijing were to launch such a strike, the United States and China would have very different understandings about Chinese intentions.

From the Chinese perspective, the United States should understand that the Chinese strike was simply intended to remove an infringement on a key Chinese national interest—the survivability of its nuclear deterrent—and to restore the status quo ante. China would believe that the strike was quite understandable and justifiable, and that it should not precipitate a U.S. overreaction. American and South Korean decisionmakers, by contrast, would likely see the strike as extremely provocative, given that they don't believe that THAAD poses a real threat to China. In fact, because the primary declared U.S. and South Korean objective for deploying THAAD is to counter the North Korean missile threat, Washington and Seoul might even see the Chinese strike as being designed to embolden Pyongyang and encourage it to carry out more serious military provocations. Under these circumstances, the United States and South Korea on one side and China on the other would end up playing different games, with totally different interests at stake. These differences would then impact how the United States and South Korea reacted and how China interpreted their reactions.

THE IMPACT OF NON-NUCLEAR TECHNOLOGIES ON RISK-TAKING

Non-nuclear technologies could influence escalation dynamics by affecting a country's attitude toward risk-taking during a crisis. If a state is confident in its ability to respond

to an enemy's provocation, it can be said to be relatively risk-tolerant, in the sense that it can afford to wait while the enemy's provocation unfolds before initiating a countermove. Conversely, if a state is less confident in its ability to respond, it is relatively risk-averse, meaning it feels pressure to react early in a crisis while it still has the capability to

Non-nuclear technologies could influence escalation dynamics by affecting a country's attitude toward risk-taking during a crisis.

do so. Non-nuclear technology could change a state's confidence in its ability to respond effectively during crisis and hence affect its propensity to escalate.

If a state knows that its enemy is developing capabilities that could undermine its nuclear deterrent—such as ASAT weapons that could strike early-warning satellites, or

cyber weapons that could undermine nuclear C3I—its confidence in the survivability of its nuclear second-strike capability could decrease during a crisis. As a result, the country might become more risk-averse and feel compelled to use nuclear weapons early while it still could.

For example, it is no secret to Chinese experts that the U.S. government is exploring the option of using cyber weapons to undermine potential enemies' strategic missiles and nuclear C3I systems during a crisis to prevent the enemies from launching such missiles.³⁷ There have been open reports that the U.S. military has conducted serious studies on this subject.³⁸ Most significantly, then president Barack Obama's administration reportedly intensified the U.S. pursuit of such "left of launch" capabilities against North Korea in 2014.³⁹ (Left of launch capabilities seek to preemptively destroy or disable enemy missiles before they can be fired through both kinetic and nonkinetic means, including cyber and electronic interference.⁴⁰)

Senior defense officials have acknowledged these efforts—at least in general terms. In 2016, Brian P. McKeon, then principal deputy under secretary of defense for policy, testified before Congress that "we need to develop a wider range of tools and that includes the efforts underway to address such threats before they are launched, or 'left of launch.' The development of left-of-launch capabilities will provide U.S. decision-makers additional tools and opportunities to defeat missiles. This will in turn reduce the burden on our 'right-of-launch' ballistic missile defense capabilities." At the same hearing, Lieutenant General David L. Mann, then the commanding general of the U.S. Army Space and Missile Defense Command/Army Strategic Forces Command and the Joint Functional Component Command for Integrated Missile Defense, explicitly acknowledged that cyber operations were part of the Defense Department's "holistic missile defense strategy." Chinese experts worry that these approaches could be applied to China.

For the United States to develop effective cyber capabilities, able to infiltrate an enemy's nuclear C3I system, which is extremely secretive, complex, and presumably well protected, it needs to conduct constant probing during peacetime to map its enemy's network infrastructure and identify potential weakness and vulnerabilities. Such cyber reconnaissance may be occasionally detected by the enemy and could therefore alert it to the potential threat of cyber attacks against its nuclear deterrent. This heightened awareness of one's own vulnerability could make a state more risk-averse in a crisis, increasing inadvertent escalation risks for several reasons.

First, the attacker might underestimate how threatening even a relatively benign cyber intrusion could appear to the target country. The target country's nuclear C3I system is presumably complex and secret. From the attacker's perspective, merely penetrating it

would not necessarily enable the attacker to do damage. The target country, however, might overestimate the capabilities and/or intentions of the attacker. During a crisis, if traces of enemy cyber infiltration into its nuclear C3I system were detected, the target country might not be able to quickly examine and understand the full scale of the infiltration and might therefore have to assume the worst. For example, the target country might worry that fatal damage was about to be done by altering critical data and/or code in the system, even if the attacker lacked such an intention or thought it did not have the capability to do so. This perception of acute vulnerability coupled with the perceived possibility of serious imminent damage might prompt the target country to use nuclear weapons quickly, before it lost control of them.

Second, the target country might interpret a cyber attack as the precursor to kinetic attacks against its nuclear forces. If a state detected a cyber infiltration in its nuclear C3I system during a crisis, it might see the attack as evidence that the attacker had crossed the ultimate line and was in the process of implementing preemptive disarming strikes against its nuclear capabilities—especially because cyber infiltration could be useful in collecting intelligence to enable a kinetic strike. As a result, the target country might worry that kinetic preemptive strikes were about to follow, potentially leading it to overreact. In the case of a U.S.-China military confrontation, China seems to have legitimate reasons to worry about what might follow a perceived U.S. cyber attack, as some American scholars suggest that U.S. cyber attacks are likely to precede or accompany a nuclear first strike.⁴⁴

Third, even just the knowledge that an enemy might have the capability to undermine a state's nuclear C3I system could lead to misinterpretation and overreaction in a crisis. For example, if a state detected a cyber attack from an unknown source in its nuclear C3I system or if this system happened to encounter a problem, it might mistakenly conclude that it was the victim of a deliberate cyber attack by the other protagonist in the crisis, potentially sparking escalation. Indeed, such risks could arise with other types of weapons. For example, if an early-warning satellite encountered an unknown problem during a crisis and stopped working properly, its owner might mistakenly attribute the problem to a deliberate attack, if it knew that its enemy was developing ASAT capabilities.

Fourth, defenses against cyber attacks may make the accidental or unauthorized use of nuclear weapons more likely, both during peacetime and a crisis. If a state believes that an enemy has the capability to prevent it from launching its nuclear weapons, it may prioritize ensuring that those weapons can be launched once the order has been given over ensuring that unauthorized or mistaken launches can be prevented. Given there are trade-offs between these two goals, the perceived threat may prompt the target country to become more risk-tolerant about unauthorized or mistaken launches but

more risk-averse about any failure to launch nuclear weapons quickly when ordered. For instance, to avert the accidental or unauthorized launch of nuclear weapons, states have adopted various procedures to authenticate orders to use them. However, if a state is concerned that cyber weapons can interfere with this process and prevent an authorized launch, it may implement alternative procedures that are more difficult to hack but that also increase the risk of an accidental launch.

Chinese analysts have demonstrated an acute awareness of the potential vulnerabilities of the country's nuclear C3I system, particularly against cyber infiltrations. When commenting on the 2010 incident at F. E. Warren Air Force Base in the United States—in which personnel lost communications with fifty ICBMs because of a technical malfunction—senior military experts from the PLA National Defense University raised the prospect of an enemy's deliberately hacking a country's nuclear command-and-control system, and stressed the possibility that cyber attacks could lead to similar—if not much more serious—incidents.⁴⁵ Chinese civilian scholars have also emphasized the cyber threat to China's nuclear command-and-control system.⁴⁶ It is very likely that China has implemented passive protection measures for its nuclear C3I system by, for instance, installing air gaps and employing electromagnetic shielding technologies,⁴⁷ but there is no public discussion about specifics. Moreover, even the installation of such protective measures is no silver bullet. As revealed by Stuxnet, the cyber weapon apparently developed by the United States and Israel to attack Iran's centrifuge facility at Natanz, air-gapped systems can still be vulnerable to sophisticated interference efforts.⁴⁸

Most Chinese experts interviewed for this chapter believe that the emergence of cyber threats to a state's nuclear C3I system does not by itself increase escalation risks. Whether it does lead to an increase depends fundamentally on the state's strategic choices rather than technology. For instance, if a state is concerned about the cyber vulnerability of its nuclear C3I system, it faces two options: it can plan to use nuclear weapons early, before this system is undermined, or it can deploy a backup C3I system that does not rely on cyber networks at all as an emergency alternative. Such a backup system has clear advantages for crisis stability, if it can be implemented despite the obvious challenges of cost, effectiveness, and potential vulnerability to other means of interference. Chinese experts also observed that a state's doctrine for responding to a cyber attack provides another example of how strategic choices affect escalation risks. Because of China's no-first-use policy, China would not launch a nuclear response to a cyber attack. However, some U.S. government—sponsored studies have argued for keeping open the option of launching a nuclear retaliation in response to a cyber attack.

Some Chinese experts have challenged the popular view that cyber technology will negatively affect crisis stability, because they believe this conclusion is based completely

on logical deduction, instead of empirical evidence. These experts have noted that states are usually very cautious about launching military retaliations to cyber attacks, and it is very rare for cyber attacks to lead to escalation. Some experts also expressed the view that some cyber technologies are unlikely to be used because their developers may be self-deterred. Their reasoning is similar to the argument made by the military strategist Dean Cheng that "most cyber weapons can realistically only be used once," because once a cyber weapon has been revealed, the target will take remedial actions to prevent future attacks.

Finally, a few Chinese experts even argued that cyber technology can have a positive impact on crisis stability. They believe that the development of cyber technology makes cross-border communications easier, not only between decisionmakers but also between the general public in different countries. With advanced cyber technology, the public has more opportunities to learn about the escalation risks of nuclear confrontations, making it more risk-averse and therefore more willing to pressure national leaders to focus on effective crisis communication, to adopt conciliatory measures, and to defuse military tensions.

TECHNOLOGY, THE FOG OF WAR, AND ESCALATION

The phrase "fog of war" describes the ignorance or uncertainty of military leaders about the situation on the battlefield.⁵² It can lead to misinterpretation and miscalculation. A number of the emerging non-nuclear technologies discussed in this chapter have the potential to increase or decrease the fog of war and therefore affect escalation dynamics.

On one hand, during interviews, some Chinese experts expressed the view that cyber technology can help the government to obtain and track information. They believe that advanced cyber technology can help improve the management of nuclear weapons and nuclear materials by enabling the government to become more effective at monitoring their storage and movement in a detailed and timely manner, and by detecting

A number of the emerging non-nuclear technologies discussed in this chapter have the potential to increase or decrease the fog of war and therefore affect escalation dynamics.

any signs of an anomaly more quickly. Such experts believe cyber technology can, therefore, reduce the chances of an accidental launch of nuclear weapons or of nuclear materials falling into the wrong hands.

On the other hand, Chinese analysts also understand that the use of certain non-nuclear weapons could reduce the enemy's situational awareness of the battlefield. Some Chinese analysts, especially those arguing for the use of ASAT weapons against American reconnaissance and communication satellites in a limited regional war, tend to view the fog of war resulting from such strikes as a tactical military advantage for China by undermining the efficacy of the U.S. C3I system.⁵³

There is little discussion, however, about whether degrading U.S. situational awareness and communication capabilities might have negative consequences for China. The Chinese experts interviewed did not believe that a limited attack against U.S. space-based C3I assets would lead to nuclear retaliation because such a response would be disproportionate. No one raised the possibility that because of the increased fog of war, the United States might misinterpret other Chinese military moves—such as exercises or the mobilization of missile forces—as preparations for actually using nuclear weapons and, as a result, might initiate preemptive strikes against Chinese nuclear forces or facilities.

This lack of concern may be connected to China's long-standing policy of unconditional no first use. Because of this policy, Chinese experts believe that their American colleagues must know—as well as they do themselves—that China has no intention of using nuclear weapons first in a conventional conflict. These experts therefore believe that the United States is unlikely to misread other Chinese military moves as signs of the imminent use of nuclear weapons. For example, one senior Chinese expert, who acknowledges that "anti-satellite weapons might be used to destroy the other side's systems for command, control, communications, and intelligence," explicitly argues that "for nuclear weapon states that maintain a no-first-use policy—including China—anti-satellite weapons could not, by definition, provoke a nuclear attack."⁵⁴ This view is characteristic of widespread Chinese thinking that rejects the possibility that nuclear weapons could be used because of misperceptions and misinterpretations; the impact that the fog of war created by technologies, such as ASAT weapons, might have on the enemy's understanding and decisionmaking is not considered.

Incidents that took place at a time when the fog of war was particularly thick could also be very dangerous. For example, if American early-warning satellites were crippled due to a Chinese ASAT attack, the chances of a false alarm about a missile launch would increase. Indeed, in 1995, Russian early-warning radars detected the launch of a Norwegian sounding rocket that was mistakenly identified as a possible U.S. Trident submarine-launched ballistic missile. Many analysts believe that Russia was able to identify its mistake in the end, before launching a nuclear retaliation, because it had a network of functioning early-warning satellites that helped clarify the situation. In the U.S.-China case, if U.S. early-warning satellites were inoperable and if the United States had to rely only on ground- and sea-based radars for detecting and verifying incoming missile

attacks, there might be an increased chance of a false alarm that could not be clarified. Under these circumstances, an incident would be more likely to escalate accidentally, perhaps even resulting in a nuclear exchange. Such possibilities do not seem to have been explored or even considered by Chinese analysts.

The fog of war can create problems, not only for the enemy's access to information but also for the effective flow of information between oneself and the enemy. The increasing use by the United States of unmanned military systems that can potentially undermine China's nuclear capabilities highlights this problem.

The deployment of unmanned systems—such as UUVs, especially in an ASW role—introduces new communication challenges, including between one state's unmanned systems and another's manned systems for a variety of reasons. Some unmanned systems are autonomous, rather than remotely piloted. The communication links between non-autonomous unmanned systems and their controllers could be severed. And unmanned systems may simply be incapable of communicating. As a result, direct communication between manned and unmanned systems to signal and clarify their intentions when they encounter one another at sea is more difficult than between two manned systems. Indeed, the newly drafted U.S.-China Memorandum of Understanding on the Rules of Behavior for Safety of Air and Maritime Encounters wouldn't be easily applicable to unmanned systems. Thus, if something happened to a remotely piloted UUV, for example, its operators might face difficulties in quickly identifying the cause and accurately evaluating enemy intentions. The resulting uncertainty could cause exaggerated threat perceptions and lead to inadvertent escalation.

More seriously, China already suspects that American UUVs will soon be capable of attacking Chinese SSBNs. Given this concern, in a crisis, China might feel it had no choice but to assume that the United States was conducting ASW operations against its SSBNs if it detected evidence of U.S. UUVs near its SSBNs, their sailing routes, or their bases. In response, China might raise the alert status of its SSBN forces and mobilize other forces to conduct potentially aggressive operations to defend its SSBNs. Such measures could escalate tensions. If the United States did not fully understand Chinese motivations, it might overreact. Although similar escalation dynamics could occur if China perceived that manned nuclear-powered attack submarines (SSNs) were threatening its SSBNs, the risks would likely be more serious with unmanned systems. Most importantly, UUVs might behave more aggressively than SSNs toward Chinese submarines because the commander of an SSN is likely to be more experienced than the controller of a UUV and have a much greater incentive not to endanger his or her ship and its crew. Moreover, precisely because SSNs are manned, China might be more wary of employing aggressive countermeasures against them than against UUVs.

Other technologies, such as cyber and hypersonic weapons, can greatly increase the pace of warfare and shorten the time for decisionmaking, exacerbating the problems created by the fog of war and severely complicating escalation management. For instance, U.S. generals have warned that hypersonic weapons, artificial intelligence, and automated weapons will accelerate future conflicts and make future wars with Russia and China "extremely lethal and fast." Chinese experts share the same view about cyber and hypersonic weapons, and stress such weapons "greatly reduce the response time," thereby requiring the development of better intelligence and information processing technologies. Overall, Chinese experts seem to agree with their Western counterparts that the quickening pace of modern warfare is inherently escalatory, but they appear slightly more optimistic about the prospects for risk management because they believe the risks can be addressed or mitigated through the development of new capabilities and operational procedures to meet the growing demand for quick information processing and decisionmaking.

Chinese experts seem to agree with their Western counterparts that the quickening pace of modern warfare is inherently escalatory.

Decisions to use nuclear weapons might be made under extreme time pressure. According to open-source research about the U.S. launch-under-attack posture, personnel at the North American Aerospace Defense Command (NORAD) have only about two to three minutes to evaluate and confirm initial indications from early-warning systems of an incoming attack.⁶⁰ If cyber weapons were

used to undermine the computer systems at NORAD and interfere with communications or the processing of data, it could be impossible to authenticate the warning signals within the allocated timeframe. This failure could reduce the U.S. president's ability to obtain a full understanding of the situation and might force him or her to make hasty decisions with incomplete information. Chinese analysts, however, have not explored in much depth how the thickened fog of war might affect China's decisionmaking and that of its enemies, and hence affect escalation dynamics.

CONCLUSIONS

The development and introduction of new and advanced non-nuclear military technologies is increasing entanglement between nuclear and non-nuclear capabilities and generating the possibility of increasingly complex and dangerous escalation dynamics. These dynamics are still relatively new to most experts in the Chinese nuclear and strategic

security communities. Many experts have expressed concerns about them in Chinese writings but have not considered them systematically. Nonetheless, it is clear that, for various reasons, there are significant differences between Chinese and Western thinking on the subject.

First, general distrust between China and some Western countries—the United States in particular—makes China less willing to address potential escalation risks, including of inadvertent escalation. Because of the prevailing belief that decisions about whether to escalate or deescalate a crisis—and when and how to do so—have a direct impact on whether a state can achieve its strategic objectives, the competitive relationship with the United States undermines China's interest in joint discussions about escalation risks and the potential for jointly managing them. Specifically, Beijing worries that, by reducing U.S. concerns about the potential dangers of escalation during a crisis, it might embolden the United States to behave more aggressively in peacetime and to escalate crises when it sees fit, potentially even opening up China to nuclear coercion.

Second, some Chinese experts seem to be suspicious that the U.S. stress on escalation risks is intended to undermine China's legitimate military modernization efforts, especially those that are focused on new military technologies that may exacerbate those risks. In general, the perceived need to develop military capabilities to counter Western containment has received a higher priority than—and has overshadowed any serious consideration of—escalation risks.

Third, China's traditional strategic and military culture is equally important. In contrast to their Western counterparts, Chinese strategists have traditionally not addressed escalation—especially inadvertent escalation. Even today, very few Chinese experts have written on the subject, let alone conducted in-depth research. China's lack of firsthand experience as a participant in serious nuclear crises has also hampered its appreciation of the risk of inadvertent nuclear escalation.

Fourth, many Chinese experts share the belief that military technologies, in and of themselves, do not necessarily make escalation more or less likely. Instead, they emphasize the importance of specific deployment and employment strategies and argue that, at the end of the day, those strategies are what really matter. That said, it is also true that, to date, there have not been in-depth Chinese studies into the implications of specific deployment and employment strategies for escalation.

Fifth, as a result of the high degree of compartmentalization within the Chinese system, most Chinese experts within the nuclear and strategic communities focus only on their narrow specialty areas. However, in-depth research into escalation requires knowledge of at least three different subject areas: China's strategic-weapon deployment and

employment policies; other states' strategic-weapon deployment and employment policies; and strategy, military diplomacy, and arms control. Compartmentalization hinders frequent and substantive exchanges between experts from these subject areas, preventing many Chinese experts from developing the comprehensive understanding necessary to study escalation. Not only does it thus prevent the Chinese strategic community as a whole from studying escalation issues, but it also obstructs substantive and meaningful discussions with foreign experts.

Sixth, even where there is shared recognition of escalation risks, China and the United States disagree about which state is responsible for creating the risks and therefore for addressing them. In the case of a hypothetical Chinese strike against U.S. early-warning satellites, for example, the United States sees China's reported strategy of conducting preemptive ASAT strikes as the cause of inadvertent escalation risks, whereas Chinese experts believe the U.S. policy of launch-under-attack is the real problem. As a result, each

In spite of these challenges, it is important to promote common understanding between major nuclear powers about inadvertent escalation risks.

side believes that the other is responsible for addressing the risks and sees no need to take corrective measures itself. Such a narrow way of thinking works to maintain the divergence of views on how to address escalation risks.

Seventh, Chinese experts worry that some Western proposals for addressing escalation risks—such as decoupling nuclear and conventional forces—might be

exploited by potential enemies, which could feel more comfortable with conducting strikes against Chinese conventional capabilities. For this reason, although China did not entangle its nuclear and non-nuclear forces for the purpose of protecting the latter, it is now discovering that such entanglement is potentially useful from this perspective and is correspondingly reluctant to increase its vulnerability by embarking on a process of separation.

In spite of these challenges, it is important to promote common understanding between major nuclear powers about inadvertent escalation risks. Such risks are real and growing as a result of entanglement. However, because of Chinese policy choices, they are also somewhat less serious than many foreign experts believe.

One cause of concern among foreign experts is skepticism about the sincerity or practicality of China's unconditional no-first-use policy. Under this policy, China has even gone so far as to explicitly and firmly commit itself not to *threaten* to use nuclear weapons first. From the Chinese perspective, this policy essentially takes the option of China's

unilaterally escalating a conventional war to the nuclear level off the table. Because of their deep understanding about the making and implementation of Chinese nuclear policy, most (if not all) Chinese experts have complete faith in this commitment. There is a strong consensus among these experts that China has no intention whatsoever to—and would never—use nuclear weapons without absolute confirmation that China has already been struck by nuclear weapons. They believe no first use greatly contributes to avoiding the escalation of tensions and conflict. By contrast, many foreign analysts tend to challenge the unconditionality of China's no-first-use commitment, and accordingly reach a particularly pessimistic assessment about the risk of escalation between the United States and China.

Moreover, China's highly centralized command-and-control system makes unauthorized or hasty nuclear use less likely than many foreign analysts imagine. A high degree of centralization of command and control is an important feature of the PLA as a whole, including its conventional and nuclear forces. At the operational level, there is usually less freedom of action compared with many Western militaries, and an important aspect of PLA culture is that military commanders avoid risks when there is no clear guidance from the top. As a result, during a time of crisis, PLA commanders would be more likely to avoid bold and decisive actions, even at the risk of sacrificing rapid response capabilities, than to rashly launch nuclear weapons.

The authority to use nuclear weapons rests exclusively with China's top political leaders, and most likely with a group that will decide collectively as opposed to one specific person. Specifically, either the Standing Committee of the Politburo or the Central Military Commission (acting jointly in some cases) appears to be the ultimate decisionmaking body for nuclear employment. This institutional design makes the chance of China hastily initiating a nuclear war lower than some foreign analysts seem to believe.

Moreover, in recent years, China has been paying more attention to inadvertent escalation. Through engagement with their Western counterparts at various levels, Chinese officials and experts have developed a deeper understanding of the potential risks. China has worked with the United States to establish codes of conduct and rules of behavior for air and maritime military encounters. While these procedures are not directly related to nuclear forces and are far from perfect, they do demonstrate China's growing awareness of—and interest in—addressing the risks of military incidents and inadvertent escalation. They pave the way for further engagement and cooperation in nuclear-risk reduction in the future.

That said, the future could also see the emergence of new challenges. As the influence of Western nuclear thinking on China has grown, some Chinese experts have started to

advocate for certain U.S. nuclear practices. For instance, some military experts believe that China should abandon its long-standing practice of maintaining a low level of alert for its nuclear weapons during peacetime and should consider shifting to a posture of launch on warning.⁶¹ The ongoing development of China's early-warning system could lay the groundwork for such a shift in policy, if the decision to change posture were made.⁶²

The continued U.S. investment in new military technologies—such as cyber weapons that could interfere with C3I systems, unmanned vehicles that could threaten enemy SSBNs, and hypersonic weapons that could create considerable ambiguity—will also motivate other countries, including China, to follow suit and compete technologically. Such emulation could increase entanglement and complicate escalation management in the future.

To address the challenges of entanglement and inadvertent escalation, political trust between the United States and China has to be improved. The current lack of trust contributes directly to Chinese skepticism about U.S. strategic intentions and a lack of interest in engaging with American experts on the subject. That said, operational-level engage-

To address the challenges of entanglement and inadvertent escalation, political trust between the United States and China has to be improved.

ment on addressing escalation risks and efforts to increase political trust may in fact be mutually reinforcing. Longterm and sustainable dialogues between foreign and Chinese experts on technical risk reduction would provide an opportunity for both sides to develop in-depth and sophisticated understanding about each other's real thinking and concerns. In the long run, such a process could

help both sides to gradually reduce and remove current suspicions about each other's intentions, contributing to the building of political trust. In this way, a positive cycle of mutual beneficial interactions could be set in motion.

Confidence-building measures could be useful for promoting deeper cooperation in addressing the escalation risks that result from entanglement. It would be very helpful for Washington to convey to Chinese leaders its recognition that mutual vulnerability is a fact, and that the United States will plan and posture its strategic forces on that basis. Such a political commitment would not be verifiable, but could still help to reduce Chinese concerns that Washington deliberately seeks to use non-nuclear means to counter China's small nuclear arsenal. It would, in turn, make China more willing to discuss entanglement with the United States and to work cooperatively to address specific

escalation risks. Reciprocally, China could shed more light on its thinking about some of its own programs that create entanglement and are of most concern to the United States. For example, China could explain its thinking on whether future hypersonic weapons would be armed with conventional or nuclear warheads, and on what space-based assets might be considered legitimate targets and under what conditions.

Such transparency measures would not reveal sensitive military information or undermine national security, but would help catalyze a substantive discussion aimed at clarifying and reducing exaggerated threat perceptions and the possibility of overreactions during crises. Given that the United States and China share a common interest in reducing risks of inadvertent escalation, such a dialogue would hopefully lead to in-depth exchanges and the exploration of unilateral and cooperative risk-reduction measures for an era of advanced non-nuclear technologies.

NOTES

- 1. Part of the research in this section is based on: Tong Zhao, "Trust-Building in the U.S.-Chinese Nuclear Relationship: Impact of Operational-Level Engagement" (doctoral dissertation, Georgia Institute of Technology, 2014), https://smartech.gatech.edu/handle/1853/53021.
- 2. Mao Zedong, 毛泽东军事文选 [Selected military works of Mao Zedong] (Beijing: People's Liberation Army Soldiers Publishing House, 1981).
- 3. Wang Jisi and Xu Hui, "中美危机行为比较分析" [A comparative analysis of Sino-U.S. crisis behavior], 美国研究 [America Studies], no. 2 (2005).
- 4. Yu Yi, "由珍宝岛引发的中苏核战危机" [Sino-Soviet nuclear crisis caused by Zhenbao Island], 党员干部之友 [Friends of Party Members and Cadres], no. 12 (2009); Hao Chen, "周恩来在珍宝岛事件前后" [Zhou Enlai before and after the Zhenbao Island clashes], 党史博采纪实 [Extensive Collection of the Party History], no. 1 (2010); and William Burr, "Sino-American Relations, 1969: The Sino-Soviet Border War and Steps Towards Rapprochement," Cold War History 1, no. 3 (2001).
- 5. Davis B. Bobrow, Steve Chan, and John A. Kringen, *Understanding Foreign Policy Decisions: The Chinese Case* (New York: Free Press New York, 1979).
- 6. Zhang Tuosheng, "张沱生谈设立国家安全委员会 全球性大国要拼危机管控" [Zhang Tuosheng discusses the establishment of the State Security Committee], 国家人文历史 [National Culture History], no. 24 (2013).
- 7. Michael D. Swaine, Zhang Tuosheng, and Danielle F. S. Cohen, *Managing Sino-American Crises: Case Studies and Analysis* (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2006).
- 8. Geoffrey Forden, "How China Loses the Coming Space War (Pt. 1)," *Wired*, January 1, 2008, https://www.wired.com/2008/01/inside-the-chin/.
- 9. Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016," Department of Defense, 2016.
- 10. Micah Zenko, "Dangerous Space Incidents," Contingency Planning Memorandum no. 21, Council on Foreign Relations, April 16, 2014, https://www.cfr.org/report/dangerous-space-incidents.
- 11. Barbara Opall-Rome, "U.S. Wants a Space Debris Hotline With China Patterned on the One With Russia," SpaceNews, February 13, 2012, http://spacenews.com/us-wants-space-debris-hotline-china-patterned-one-russia-0/.
- 12. Authors' private conversation with Chinese nuclear experts, Beijing, July 2016.
- 13. John Wilson Lewis and Xue Litai, *Imagined Enemies: China Prepares for Uncertain War* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2006).
- 14. David Cromer Logan, "Drawing a Line Between Conventional and Nuclear Weapons in China," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, May 5, 2015, http://thebulletin.org/drawing-line-between-conventional-and-nuclear-weapons-china8304.
- 15. Michael Glosny, Christopher Twomey, and Ryan Jacobs, "U.S.-China Strategic Dialogue, Phase VIII Report," Naval Postgraduate School, August 2014.
- 16. Forden, "How China Loses the Coming Space War"; Sam Seitz, "Dynamics of Space Weaponization and the ASAT Threat," Global Intelligence Trust, July 14, 2016, http://www.globalintelligencetrust.com/sam-seitz/dynamics-of-space-weaponization-and-the-asat-threat; and Opall-Rome, "U.S. Wants a Space Debris Hotline."

- 17. Fiona S. Cunningham and M. Taylor Fravel, "Assuring Assured Retaliation: China's Nuclear Posture and US-China Strategic Stability," *International Security* 40, no. 2 (2015): 45.
- 18. Li Bin, et al., "Why Is China Modernizing Its Nuclear Arsenal?," Carnegie International Nuclear Policy Conference, Washington, DC, March 24, 2015, http://carnegieendowment.org/2015/03/24/why-is-china-modernizing-its-nuclear-arsenal-pub-57516.
- 19. Wang Changqin and Fang Guangming, "我们为什么要发展东风-26弹道导弹" [Why we need to develop DF-26 ballistic missiles], *China Youth Daily*, November 23, 2015.
- 20. James M. Acton, Silver Bullet? Asking the Right Questions About Conventional Prompt Global Strike (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2013).
- 21. Xia Liping, "'高边疆' 理论视阈下美国全球快速常规打击计划" [U.S. Conventional Prompt Global Strike plan from the 'high frontier' theory perspective], 国际观察 [International Observer], no. 5 (2014); and Yunzhu Yao, "China Will Not Change Its Nuclear Policy," China-US Focus, April 22, 2013, http://www.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/china-will-not-change-its-no-first-use-policy.
- 22. Donald H. Rumsfeld, "Foreword," in *Nuclear Posture Review Report* (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, 2002), http://archive.defense.gov/news/Jan2002/d20020109npr.pdf.
- 23. Barbara Starr and Ryan Browne, "Pentagon Demands China Return US Underwater Drone," CNN, December 17, 2016, http://edition.cnn.com/2016/12/16/politics/chinese-warship-underwater-drone-stolen/.
- 24. U.S. Department of the Navy, "The Navy Unmanned Undersea Vehicle (UUV) Master Plan," November 9, 2004, http://www.navy.mil/navydata/technology/uuvmp.pdf.
- 25. Zi Mo, "中美南海暗战升级 潜航器牵出核潜艇" [China-U.S. hidden war in South China Sea escalates: Underwater drone related to nuclear submarine], *Duowei*, December 17, 2016.
- 26. Dai Xu, "太空战幽灵逼近" [The ghost of space war is coming closer], 党政干部参考 [Party & Government Forum], no. 8 (2010).
- 27. Zhao Chu, "太空战: 挑战, 重点与对策—本刊召集解放军专家研讨太空战趋势与对策" [Space war: Challenges, priorities, and countermeasures—The editor hosted a workshop for PLA experts to discuss the trend of space warfare and countermeasures], 国际展望 [International Outlook], no. 9 (2001).
- 28. Mike Gruss, "U.S. State Department: China Tested Anti-Satellite Weapon," SpaceNews, July 28, 2014, http://spacenews.com/41413us-state-department-china-tested-anti-satellite-weapon/; and Bill Gertz, "China Tests Anti-Satellite Missile," *Washington Free Beacon*, November 5, 2015, http://freebeacon.com/national-security/china-tests-anti-satellite-missile/.
- 29. Authors' interviews in Beijing, June-July 2016.
- 30. Jaganath Sankaran, "Limits of the Chinese Antisatellite Threat to the United States," *Strategic Studies*, no. 19 (2014).
- 31. The United States and South Korea are now moving to upgrade the Patriot Advanced Capability-2 systems to Patriot Advanced Capability-3 systems in South Korea.
- 32. Fan Gaoyue, "韩国部署"萨德"弊大于利" [THAAD in South Korea: Potential harm outweighs benefits], 中美聚焦 [China-U.S. Focus], April 13, 2016, http://cn.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/20160413/4811.html.
- 33. "Clinton Says U.S. Could 'Ring China With Missile Defense,'" *Chicago Tribune*, October 14, 2016, http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/politics/ct-hillary-clinton-china-20161014-story.html; and He Xingqiang, "美日搭建导弹防御系统剑指何方" [What are the United States and Japan aiming at for deploying missile defense], 中国国防报 [*China National Defense News*], July 10, 2007.

- 34. Wu Riqiang, "美国要在韩国部署'萨德', 对中国国家安全会有哪些影响?" [U.S. to deploy THAAD in South Korea: Implications for China's national security], 腾讯讲武堂 [Tencent Military Forum], 2014, http://www.globalview.cn/html/military/info_9055.html; and Li Bin, "The Security Dilemma and THAAD Deployment in the ROK," *Kyunghyang Daily*, August 3, 2016.
- 35. Di Yafei, "六位大使将军激辩'萨德': 韩国是不是中国的'敌人'?" ["Six ambassadors and generals debate THAAD: Is South Korea China's enemy?], 环球时报 [*Global Times*], July 14, 2016, http://mil.news.sina.com.cn/jssd/2016-07-14/doc-ifxuaqhu0347552.shtml.
- 36. Wu You, "解放军: 若开战第一时间打掉萨德基地" [PLA: If war, will take out THAAD at the first opportunity], 多维新闻 [DW News], July 11, 2016, http://global.dwnews.com/news/2016-07-11/59752736.html.
- 37. Fang Yong, "2015 年世界武器装备与军事技术发展重大动向" [Major trend of military equipment and technology development in the world in 2015], 军事文摘 [Military Digest], no. 23 (2015); and Deng Sijia, "美研发反导新技术: 无人机发射激光 敌发射前打击" [U.S. develops new anti-missile technologies: UAV-borne laser and left of launch], PLA Daily, October 28, 2016.
- 38. Bill Gertz, "Pentagon Developing Pre-Launch Cyber Attacks on Missiles," *Washington Free Beacon*, April 14, 2016, http://freebeacon.com/national-security/pentagon-developing-pre-launch-cyber-attacks-missiles/; and Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "Joint Staff Studies New Options for Missile Defense," Breaking Defense, September 16, 2015, http://breakingdefense.com/2015/09/joint-staff-studies-new-options-for-missile-defense/.
- 39. David E. Sanger and William J. Broad, "Trump Inherits a Secret Cyberwar Against North Korean Missiles," *New York Times*, March 4, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/04/world/asia/north-korea-missile-program-sabotage.html.
- 40. Riki Ellison, "Left of Launch," Missile Defense Advocacy Alliance, March 16, 2015, http://missiledefenseadvocacy.org/alert/3132/.
- 41. Ballistic Missile Defense Policies and Programs: Hearing Before the Senate Armed Services Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, 114th Cong. (statement of Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Policy Brian P. McKeon, April 13, 2016), https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/McKeon_04-13-16.pdf.
- 42. Ballistic Missile Defense Policies and Programs: Hearing Before the Senate Armed Services Subcommittee on Strategic Forces, 114th Cong. (statement by Lieutenant General David L. Mann, Commanding General, U.S. Army Space and Missile Defense Command/Army Forces Strategic Command and Joint Functional Component Command for Integrated Missile Defense, April 13, 2016), https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Mann_04-13-16.pdf.
- 43. "Proactive Cyberdefence for Critical Infrastructure," Defence Turkey 8, no. 48 (2013).
- 44. Stephen J. Cimbala, "Chinese Military Modernization: Implications for Strategic Nuclear Arms Control," *Strategic Studies Quarterly* 9, no. 2 (Summer 2015), http://www.airuniversity.af.mil/Portals/10/SSQ/documents/Volume-09_Issue-2/cimbala.pdf.
- 45. "美国50枚核弹失控 世界惊魂一小时" [50 U.S. nuclear missiles lost control and the world was frightened for one hour], CNTV, November 1, 2010, http://tv.cntv.cn/video/C11237/d31e4 3c4849c4d92131a64a653619561.
- 46. Cheng Qun and He Qisong, "构建中国网络威慑战略" [Constructing China's cyber deterrence strategy], 中国信息安全 [China Information Security], no. 11 (2015).
- 47. Liu Xueguan, et al., "电磁脉冲弹及其防护" [Electromagnetic pulse bombs and their defense], 通信技术 [Communication Technology], no. 9 (2003).

- 48. Kim Zetter, "Hacker Lexicon: What Is an Air Gap?," *Wired*, December 8, 2014, https://www.wired.com/2014/12/hacker-lexicon-air-gap/.
- 49. Richard A. Clarke and Steve Andreasen, "Cyberwar's Threat Does Not Justify a New Policy of Nuclear Deterrence," Nuclear Threat Initiative, June 14, 2013, http://www.nti.org/analysis/opinions/cyberwars-threat-does-not-justify-new-policy-nuclear-deterrence/.
- 50. Liu Yangyue, "网络空间国际冲突与战略稳定性" [International conflicts in cyberspace and strategic stability], 外交评论 [Foreign Affairs Review], no. 4 (2016).
- 51. Dean Cheng, "Prospects for Extended Deterrence in Space and Cyber: The Case of the PRC," Heritage Foundation, January 21, 2016, http://www.heritage.org/defense/report/prospects-extended-deterrence-space-and-cyber-the-case-the-prc.
- 52. Carl von Clausewitz, On War, translated and edited by Michael Howard and Peter Paret (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1976); The Fog of War: Eleven Lessons From the Life of Robert S. McNamara, directed by Errol Morris (2003; New York City, NY; Sony Pictures Classics); and William A. Owens and Ed Offley, Lifting the Fog of War (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2001).
- 53. Li Dalu, "论 "不对称" 军事制衡" [On asymmetrical military counterbalance], 太平洋学报 [*Pacific Journal*] 23, no. 5 (2015); and Li Dan, Jiao Yanping, Gao Xiaoling, and Wang Min, "反卫星武器及其防御措施研究综述" [Research on anti-satellite weapons and countermeasures], 测控技术 [*Measurement and Control Technology*], no. 28 (2009).
- 54. Wu Chunsi, "The Antisatellite Smoke Screen," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, May 28, 2015, http://thebulletin.org/space-weapons-and-risk-nuclear-exchanges/antisatellite-smoke-screen.
- 55. Forden, "How China Loses the Coming Space War"; and Geoffrey Forden, Pavel Podvig, and Theodore A. Postol, "False Alarm, Nuclear Danger," *IEEE Spectrum* 37, no. 3 (2000).
- 56. U.S. Department of Defense and PRC Ministry of National Defense, "Memorandum of Understanding on the Rules of Behavior for Safety of Air and Maritime Encounters Between the Department of Defense of the United States of America and the Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China," November 9–10, 2014, http://archive.defense.gov/pubs/141112_MemorandumOfUnderstandingRegardingRules.pdf.
- 57. Liu Chang, "美军无人潜航器对中国有何危害?" [What threats do U.S. unmanned underwater vehicles pose to China?], 凤凰军评 [Phoenix Military Analysis], December 19, 2016; and Zhang Qiang, "无人潜航器到底是个什么'神器'" [What exactly is the unmanned underwater vehicle?], 科技日报 [Science and Technology Daily], December 17, 2016.
- 58. Samuel Osborne, "Future War With Russia or China Would Be 'Extremely Lethal and Fast', US Generals Warn," *Independent*, October 6, 2016, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/future-war-russia-china-us-extremely-lethal-fast-artificial-intelligence-cyber-war-fare-a7347591.html.
- 59. Yan Guoqun and Tao Zhonghua, "世界新兵器: 高超音速武器发展引人注目" [New weapon in the world: The development of hypersonic weapons draws attention], 解放军报 [PLA Daily], February 19, 2003; and Chen Guangwen, "高超音速武器成大国新竞技场" [Hypersonic weapons become a new area of new great power competition], 国际先驱导报 [International Herald Tribune], March 29, 2016.
- 60. "Is Launch Under Attack Feasible?," Nuclear Threat Initiative, August 4, 2016, http://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/launch-under-attack-feasible/.
- 61. Shou Xiaosong, 战略学 [The Science of Military Strategy] (Beijing: Military Science Press, 2013).
- 62. Tong Zhao, "Strategic Warning and China's Nuclear Posture," *Diplomat*, May 28, 2015, http://thediplomat.com/2015/05/strategic-warning-and-chinas-nuclear-posture/.

A U.S. PERSPECTIVE ON POLICY IMPLICATIONS

ANY ATTEMPT TO MITIGATE the risks of inadvertent escalation generated by the growing entanglement of non-nuclear weapons with nuclear forces and their enabling capabilities must begin with a serious effort to understand these risks. Given the extent to which they depend on perceptual factors—what one side in a conflict perceives its adversary's intent to be—it is critical that Washington understands Moscow's and Beijing's concerns, and that Moscow and Beijing understand Washington's (whether or not those concerns are viewed as fair or reasonable).

In this context, perhaps the single most important observation from the preceding chapters is that, within traditional and contemporary strategic thought in both China and Russia, very little attention has been given to the possibility that escalation might be unintended. It is quite unusual for experts from these countries to express serious concern about inadvertent escalation, as the authors in this volume do (even if Tong Zhao and Li Bin stress that they are somewhat more sanguine than many of their Western counterparts). The prevailing assumption in both China and Russia is that any increase in the level of violence in a conflict would be deliberate. Alexey Arbatov, Vladimir Dvorkin, and Petr Topychkanov, for example, describe "a visceral assumption among contemporary Russian strategists that the decision to use force—including nuclear weapons—would be a rational step." In a similar vein, Zhao and Li note the existence of a

traditional Chinese belief that the course of a war can be well controlled and managed by top commanders. The various uncertainties associated with waging a war or the possibility that top commanders may not fully understand the situation or be able to effectively control military operations has not been seriously considered.

Ironically, the belief that inadvertent escalation is improbable actually makes it more likely because political and military leaders are left less inclined, in peacetime, to take steps that could mitigate the risks, and more inclined, in wartime, to interpret ambiguous events in the worst possible light.

Moscow and Beijing share the assumption that the United States seeks to undermine their nuclear deterrents with advanced conventional capabilities. As a result, U.S. non-nuclear operations that inadvertently implicated either of their nuclear forces would risk being interpreted as the beginning of a conventional counterforce campaign. In a major conventional conflict, such operations would be worryingly likely. Arbatov, Dvorkin, and Topychkanov, for example, note that "Russian strategic submarines and bombers are kept at the same bases as general-purpose naval vessels and aircraft, and [non-nuclear] strikes designed to target the latter might inadvertently destroy the former."

Even more acute risks of escalation might stem from non-nuclear attacks against dual-use enabling capabilities, especially early-warning satellites. In this regard, both sets of authors are unusual in recognizing that it is not just U.S. attacks against China or Russia that could prove escalatory—Chinese or Russian attacks against the United States could do so too.

Zhao and Li, for example, note calls within the Chinese strategic community to attack U.S. early-warning satellites in a conflict in order "to degrade U.S. theater missile defense capabilities and hence to ensure the efficacy of Chinese conventional missile strikes against American and/or Taiwanese targets in the region." They go on to argue that

although some Chinese experts understand that these satellites also provide strategic early warning of an incoming nuclear strike, these experts seem to expect the United States to be able to correctly interpret the use of [anti-satellite] weapons in a war that is conventional, limited, and regional. They reason that because China appears to have no capability to undermine the United States' massive nuclear forces, it would make no military sense for China to even try to do so. However, they neglect the possibility that the United States might interpret such strikes as preparations for the first use of nuclear weapons designed to scare rather than disarm.

That said, the focus in both analyses is escalation risks generated by U.S. capabilities. In this context, both sets of authors see trouble brewing in the form of various technological developments, in hypersonic boost-glide weapons in particular. According to Zhao and Li, Chinese experts "have always assumed that the United States is interested in deliberately using hypersonic weapons to preemptively attack China's nuclear forces," and that, as a result, Beijing would be "more prone to interpret an ambiguous event as an attack

against its nuclear forces." (Unlike ballistic missiles, boost-glide weapons are maneuverable so their targets are not clear until impact. This characteristic could generate ambiguity in the event the United States launched such a weapon at a region of China containing both nuclear and non-nuclear forces.)

Arbatov, Dvorkin, and Topychkanov, meanwhile, focus on the challenges of detecting an incoming boost-glide attack. Early detection is particularly important for Russia, which still leans heavily on launch-under-attack as a way of enhancing the survivability of its intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) force. Arbatov, Dvorkin, and Topychkanov argue that

ground-based radars would only detect an incoming glider late in flight—too late, in fact, to launch ICBMs before they were hit. As a result, a launch-under-attack option would have to be executed exclusively on the basis of satellites' detecting the launch of boost-glide weapons, without confirmation of an attack from ground-based radars.

The undesirability of Russia's adopting a policy of launching ICBMs on the basis of a single detection technology does not need to be spelled out. Over time, China may face pressure to adopt a similar policy. Zhao and Li note that there are calls within China to adopt a launch-on-warning strategy, and that China is developing the technology that would enable it to do so. If China does make this shift, it will face the same challenges as Russia in preparing plans to counter a U.S. boost-glide attack.

That said, Russia and China have very different nuclear force postures today, and there are also important differences in the character of the conventional war that each might wage against the United States. As a result, the escalation dynamics in a U.S.-Russia conflict could have important differences from those in a U.S.-China conflict. Understanding the peculiarities of each scenario is critically important.

At the center of contemporary Russian strategic thought is the concept of an "air-space war" against the United States and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization. While the meaning of this concept may, as Arbatov, Dvorkin, and Topychkanov argue, be frustratingly elusive, an air-space war is viewed "as a prolonged endeavor involving an integrated technological and operational continuum of nuclear and non-nuclear operations, defensive and offensive capabilities, and ballistic and aerodynamic weapons." Such a conflict, they argue, would create "a breeding ground for entanglement."

Russia's nuclear posture contributes to this entanglement. Russia has a large force of tactical nuclear weapons, which it might employ early in a conflict. Arbatov, Dvorkin, and Topychkanov assess that these weapons "might accidentally be attacked . . . because their delivery vehicles are collocated at bases with—and can be used together with—general purpose forces and weapons." Even more worryingly, entanglement might lead Russia

to conduct "limited strategic strikes" in an effort "to thwart U.S. naval and air forces that were engaged in a conventional conflict and perceived as conducting a conventional counterforce offensive by launching attacks against airfields, naval bases, and their C3I [command, control, communication, and information] facilities." Limited strategic strikes, it should be emphasized, are not part of Russia's official declaratory policy, but they are openly advocated by government-affiliated experts, and Western analysts (or at least those without access to classified information) do not appear to have picked up on these discussions.

China has a much smaller and less diversified nuclear force than Russia, and has pledged not to use nuclear weapons first. While alleviating some risks of entanglement, this posture may simultaneously exacerbate others. For example, because China's nuclear force is much smaller than Russia's, Beijing may be even more concerned about the possibility of conventional counterforce—even if it is vanishingly unlikely that China would use nuclear weapons to attack the U.S. non-nuclear forces that Beijing believed were threatening its nuclear deterrent. Importantly, Zhao and Li point out that because of mistrust between the United States and China, the potential benefits of China's nuclear posture are less marked than they might otherwise be. In particular, Chinese experts generally have "complete faith" in their country's no-first-use commitment. As a result, they tend to believe that Washington would not interpret ambiguous Chinese actions, such as attacks against early-warning satellites, as preparations for nuclear use. Recognizing that many Western experts "challenge the unconditionality of China's no-first-use commitment," Li and Zhao believe that there is significantly greater scope for misunderstanding.

The character of the escalation risks that might arise in a conflict is further shaped by the strategic geography of the theater of operations. Naval operations, which would be an important adjunct to a land war in Europe, would be at the very center of a U.S.-China conflict. In this context, dangerous interactions could arise between U.S. unmanned underwater vehicles (UUVs) and China's nascent force of ballistic missile submarines (SSBNs). Zhao and Li note Chinese concerns that, in the near future, "UUVs could be deployed at the entrance to an enemy's submarine base or near a maritime chokepoint to track and trail submarines." Not only might such operations threaten both Chinese SSBNs and attack submarines, but "even if the United States wanted to threaten only China's attack submarines and not its SSBNs, there would be a real risk that China would nonetheless suspect that its sea-based nuclear deterrent capabilities were in danger." This form of entanglement may not be unique to UUVs; U.S. attack submarines could also threaten both Chinese SSBNs and attack submarines. However, UUVs compound the problem—not least because they could potentially be deployed in much larger numbers than attack submarines, and because, without a crew to worry about, UUVs could be tasked with more aggressive but riskier operations than attack submarines generally undertake.

One important—and difficult to explain—difference between Russian and Chinese perceptions concerns the plausibility of cyber attacks against nuclear and dual-use C3I systems. Zhao and Li observe that "Chinese analysts have demonstrated an acute awareness of the potential vulnerabilities of the country's nuclear C3I system, particularly against cyber infiltrations." They explore how, in light of this perceived vulnerability, the discovery that a nuclear C3I network had been penetrated could be highly escalatory—even if the attacker's goal was no more malign than espionage. By contrast, Arbatov, Dvorkin, and Topychkanov are less concerned about the escalation implications of cyber weapons (though they do caution that secrecy in this area makes it impossible to draw "even remotely specific" conclusions). In particular, they argue that while certain components of a state's nuclear C3I system, including early-warning satellites, may be vulnerable to cyber interference, the systems for communicating directly with strategic nuclear forces "are isolated and highly protected" and "in all probability, not vulnerable to cyber attacks." If the absence of Russian writing on this subject is anything to go by, the Russian analytical community shares this perspective. Of course, in an effort to assess escalation risks, the most critical views are those of the Russian government and military, and it is unclear whether they are consonant with the perspective of nongovernment analysts.

In addressing these escalation risks, unilateral actions are the most realistic option, at least in the first instance. Some such actions, including revised war planning, would inevitably have to be kept secret, making progress difficult to gauge from the outside, but could prove quite effective nonetheless. After all, the escalation risks resulting from entanglement depend critically on which weapon systems a state procures, and on how these capabilities are deployed in peacetime and employed in wartime, as well as on political and military leaders' understanding of how their actions are likely to be perceived by an adversary and their recognition of the challenges of correctly interpreting an adversary's actions. Raising awareness of inadvertent escalation risks among the individuals responsible for strategic-level decisionmaking in a crisis, and factoring these risks into acquisition policy and war planning could, therefore, be a powerful approach to risk mitigation. To be clear, "factoring" escalation risks into policy and planning does not mean that they should always trump warfighting considerations. It simply means that they should be weighed up as part of the process of deciding whether a new weapon system or operational concept is in a state's interest.

Ideally, China, Russia, and the United States would all embark on this process, and each should do so irrespective of whether the others do. Of course, given Chinese and Russian views that inadvertent escalation is unlikely, it is highly questionable whether Beijing or Moscow will do so—and there is only slightly more room for optimism that the current U.S. administration will devote much time or attention to this problem. However, all three governments should realize that they have nothing at all to lose from unilateral and

secretive processes, and potentially much to gain. Nongovernmental analysts in all three countries could play a role by engaging with their governments—publicly or privately, as appropriate—to highlight the potential severity of the escalation risks.

A second step, which could run concurrently with these internal processes, would be intergovernmental discussions. Initially, the main purpose of a dialogue might simply be to assess escalation risks more accurately by better understanding a potential adversary's perspectives. Given how important context is in shaping escalation risks, it would make sense to have separate U.S.-China and U.S.-Russia dialogues rather than a single trilateral process.

Reciprocity—each party feeling that a dialogue has actually enhanced its understanding of the other—will be key to sustainability. In this context, Zhao and Li break new ground by identifying specific areas on which China could explain its thinking to the United States. They argue that if Washington conveys "to Chinese leaders its recognition that mutual vulnerability is a fact, and that the United States will plan and posture its strategic forces on that basis," Beijing should be willing to "explain its thinking on whether future hypersonic weapons would be armed with conventional or nuclear warheads, and on what space-based assets might be considered legitimate targets and under what conditions." Arbatov, Dvorkin, and Topychkanov's work suggests that these two issues—advanced conventional weapons and the survivability of space-based nuclear C3I assets—could also be fruitfully discussed in a U.S.-Russia dialogue. Interactions between cyber weapons and nuclear C3I systems could be a third potential focus for both U.S.-China and U.S.-Russia discussions. In the case of Russia, discussions might need to start with the very basic question of whether Moscow perceives there to be a "there there" at all.

The United States and Russia have agreed to discussions on strategic stability, and it is possible that the escalation consequences of entanglement could be discussed during these talks. Although the first round took place in September 2017, it is difficult to be optimistic that a substantive and productive dialogue will result. U.S.-China talks are likely to prove even more challenging to initiate for all the reasons explained by Li and Zhao. In the interim, track 2 discussions involving non-official participants could help fill the gap and hopefully pave the way for intergovernmental dialogues.

Over the long term, cooperative confidence building and even formal arms control could play an important role in risk mitigation—though their prospects are currently bleak (indeed, a prerequisite to such measures is intergovernmental discussions, and even they seem like a bridge too far right now). Nonetheless, governments can and should start their homework to develop and assess proposals.

For the United States and Russia, a good starting point would be three concrete proposals suggested by Arbatov, Dvorkin, and Topychkanov: transparency agreements that would preclude the "tacit massing" of platforms for delivering air- and sea-launched cruise missiles within range of the other's "strategic targets"; an agreement to prohibit the testing and deployment of dedicated anti-satellite weapons; and the inclusion of intercontinental boost-glide systems under the central limits of a successor to the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty. Washington and Moscow should assess whether each of these proposals would be acceptable and, if not, whether it could be modified to make it acceptable. For example, Washington has long expressed concerns that a ban on anti-satellite weapons would be unverifiable. But, more focused confidence-building measures designed to protect satellites in geostationary or highly elliptical orbits (where key space-based nuclear C3I assets are located) may be more achievable. Washington and Moscow should also ask themselves which confidence-building concepts were sufficiently mutually beneficial to be negotiated on a stand-alone basis, and which would only make sense as part of a package that was balanced overall. Again, nongovernmental analysts could start to address these questions if governments do not.

Some of the challenges to taking these steps are all too evident; others are less so. Zhao and Li identify one challenge that has been frequently overlooked but is potentially serious: the question of blame. They note how many Chinese experts argue that it is the United States that is responsible for generating escalation risks and, therefore, that it is Washington that should take corrective measures. In a similar vein, some U.S. officials argue that because it was China's choice to use some C3I capabilities to support both nuclear and non-nuclear operations, it is up to China to manage the consequences of this decision. It is all too easy to imagine a similar blame game being played by U.S. and Russian officials.

In the nuclear era, however, the concept of blame is moot. Given that the risks of inadvertent escalation are shared, so too should be the responsibility for managing them. It took the extraordinary dangers of the Cuban Missile Crisis, in 1962, for the United States and the Soviet Union to reach this realization and commence even a stop-start process of risk reduction. Unfortunately, leaders in Washington and Moscow seem to have forgotten this lesson. Meanwhile, given China has only very limited experience with serious nuclear crises, leaders in Beijing may never have learned it. Whatever real and serious U.S.-Russian and U.S.-Chinese disagreements exist, none of these states should want to reach the brink of a nuclear war—or go beyond it—before seeing the value of efforts to mitigate the risks of inadvertent escalation.

NOTES

1. For this and other reasons, the escalation risks resulting from unmanned underwater vehicles seem—intuitively at least—as if they would be substantially more serious in a U.S.-China conflict than a U.S.-Russia conflict. Russia's SSBN force is larger than China's and spread over two oceans. Russia's SSBNs appear to be substantially quieter than China's. And, the naval chokepoints in the West Pacific are generally more restrictive than in the North Atlantic Ocean. However, more research is warranted to determine whether this intuition is correct. In particular, there is a very narrow waterway between the White Sea (where Russia's Northern Fleet is based) and the Barents Sea, and the impact of potential U.S. UUV operations there deserves particular attention.

CARNEGIE ENDOWMENT FOR INTERNATIONAL PEACE

THE CARNEGIE ENDOWMENT FOR INTERNATIONAL PEACE

is a unique global network of policy research centers in Russia, China, Europe, the Middle East, India, and the United States. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance the cause of peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas, and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

THE CARNEGIE NUCLEAR POLICY PROGRAM works to strengthen international security by diagnosing acute nuclear risks, informing debates on solutions, and engaging international actors to effect change. Its multinational team, which provides unmatched on-the-ground knowledge and has access to the highest levels of government in key states, is uniquely able to both develop innovative policy approaches and influence decisionmakers on deterrence, disarmament, nonproliferation, nuclear security, and nuclear energy issues.

THE GLOBAL THINK TANK



Carnegie Endowment.org